Introduction

- See also Scott D. McDonald, "战略竞争? —Strategic Competition?" in *China's Global Influence: Perspectives and Recommendations*, eds. Scott D. McDonald and Michael C. Burgoyne (Honolulu: Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, 2019), 26.
- Jimbo Ken, "Beikoku no taichu seisaku: senryakuteki kyoso e no shuren" [U.S. Policy toward China: Convergence to Strategic Competition], in *Chugoku wa "chikara" wo do tsukau no ka: shihai to hatten no jizoku to zodai suru pawa* [How China Uses Power: Continued Rule and Development, and Growing Power], ed. Kamo Tomoki (Tokyo: Ichigeisha, 2023), 182-197.
- 3. Arakaki Hiromu, "The United States and Competition with China: America's Entrenched Hardline Posturing," Chapter 2 of this book, 48-49.
- 4. The White House, National Security Strategy of the United States of America (December 2017), 25, 27-28, 34-35. For the first time, the U.S. National Security Strategy openly defined China as a "revisionist power." Susan L. Shirk, Overreach: How China Derailed its Peaceful Rise (New York: Oxford University Press, 2023), 5.
- [U.S.] Department of Defense, Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Sharpening the American Military's Competitive Edge (January 2018), 2, 4.
- 6. In August 2020, Secretary of Defense Mark Esper referred to China as a "near-peer rival," stating that China "attempt[s] to undermine and subvert the rules-based order to advance their own interests—often at the expense of others." Additionally, the *National Security Strategy* of the Biden administration released in October 2022 characterized China as "the only competitor with both the intent to reshape the international order and, increasingly, the economic, diplomatic, military, and technological power to advance that objective." See Jim Garamone, "Esper Discusses Moves Needed to Counter China's Malign Strategy," DOD News, August 27, 2020; The White House, *National Security Strategy* (October 2022), 23.

- 7. The White House, National Security Strategy (October 2022), 2, 24.
- 8. "中国常驻联合国代表 尊重主权和领土完整是国与国交往'黄金原则'" [Chinese Ambassador to the United Nations Says Respect for Sovereignty and Territorial Integrity Is a "Golden Rule" of State-to-State Interactions], *Jiefangjun Bao* [PLA Daily], August 24, 2022; "中美新时代正确相处之道: 王毅国务委员兼外长在美国亚洲协会发表演讲" [The Right Way for China and the United States to Get Along in the New Era: Speech by State Councilor and Foreign Minister Wang Yi at Asia Society], Xinhua, September 23, 2022; "中国裁军大使李松在联大全面阐述中国核裁军立场" [Chinese Disarmament Affairs Ambassador Li Song Fully Explains China's Position on Nuclear Disarmament to the United Nations General Assembly], *Jiefangjun Bao* [PLA Daily], October 20, 2022.
- 9. "习近平同美国总统拜登通电话" [Xi Jinping Speaks with U.S. President Biden on the Phone], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], July 29, 2022.
- 10. Ni Feng, "避免'新冷战'是中美关系的必须答题" [Avoiding a "New Cold War" is a Must-answer Question for China-U.S. Relations], *Zhongguo Shehui Kexuebao* [China Social Sciences Bulletin], February 10, 2022.
- 11. Zhu Feng, "世界不会进入战略竞争时代" [The World Will Not Enter the Era of Strategic Competition], *Huanqiu Shibao* [Global Times], January 30, 2023.
- 12. Masuda Masayuki, "China's Major-power Diplomacy in an Era of Great Power Competition," Chapter 1 of this book, 30-32.
- 13. Liu He, "加快构建以国内大循环为主体、国内国际双循环相互促进的新发展格局" [Accelerating the Establishment of a New Development Paradigm in Which Domestic Circulation is the Mainstay and Domestic and International Circulations Reinforce Each Other], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], November 25, 2020.
- 14. Masuda Masayuki, "Tairitsu e no kiro ni tatsu Chugoku no taibei seisaku" [China's Policy toward the United States at a Crossroads of Confrontation], in *Afuta korona jidai no beichu kankei to sekai chitsujo* [U.S.-China Relations and the World Order after COVID-19], eds. Kawashima Shin and Mori Satoru (Tokyo: Tokyo Daigaku Shuppankai, 2020), 84.
- 15. Editorial Writer, "全面加强新时代我军人才工作:认真学习贯彻习主席在中共中央政治局第四十一次集体学习时重要讲话" [Comprehensively Strengthening China's Military Personnel in the New Era: Earnestly Study and Implement President Xi's Important Speech at the 41st Group Study Session of the CCP Central Committee Politburo], *Jiefangjun Bao* [PLA Daily], July 30, 2022; "解放军就最坏情况演练,美国迅速改口" [The PLA Conducts Drills for Worst-case Scenario, the United States Changes its Stance], Ye Hua Guanchashi [Ye Hua's Observation], January 10, 2023, video.
- 16. Xi Jinping, "高举中国社会主义伟大旗帜 为全面建设社会主义现代化国家而团结奋 斗: 在中国共产党第二十次全国代表大会上的报告" [Hold High the Great Banner of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics and Strive in Unity to Build a Modern Socialist Country in All Respects: Report to the 20th National Congress of the Communist Party of China] (October 16, 2022), *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], October 26, 2022.
- 17. Charles L. Glaser, "Assessing the Dangers of Conflict: The Sources and Consequences of Deepening US-China Competition," in *After Engagement:*

Dilemmas in U.S.-China Security Relations, eds. Jacques deLisle and Avery Goldstein (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2021), 56.

- The White House, "Japan-U.S. Joint Leaders' Statement: Strengthening the Free and Open International Order" (May 23, 2022); "Biden Tells 60 Minutes U.S. Troops Would Defend Taiwan, but White House Says This Is Not Official U.S. Policy," CBS News, September 18, 2022.
- The Taiwan Affairs Office of the State Council and the State Council Information Office, People's Republic of China, "台湾问题与新时代中国统一事业 (2022年8 月)" [The Taiwan Question and China's Reunification in the New Era (August 2022)], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], August 11, 2022.
- 20. Evan S. Medeiros, "The Changing Fundamentals of US-China Relations," *Washington Quarterly* 42, no. 3 (2019): 93-119.
- 21. Arakaki Hiromu, "Ukuraina senso to Beikoku: tsuyomaru taikokukan kyoso no nagare" [The Ukraine War and the United States: Intensifying Great Power Competition], in *Ukuraina senso no shogeki* [The Impacts of the War in Ukraine], ed. Masuda Masayuki (Tokyo: Interbooks, 2022), 1-20.
- 22. Kevin Magee, "China and Russia in the Era of Great-Power Competition," in *China Story Yearbook 2021: Contradiction*, eds. Linda Jaivin, Esther Sunkyung Klein, and Sharon Strange (Canberra: ANU Press, 2022), 255-262.
- 23. "共同捍卫战后国际秩序" [Working Together to Defend the Post-war International Order], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], April 15, 2015; "第二次世界大战与 战后国际秩序的建立" [World War II and the Establishment of the Post-war International Order], *Guangming Ribao* [Guangming Daily], April 29, 2015.
- 24. For example, in 2016, the Chinese and Russian publicity departments agreed to strengthen their media cooperation to "maintain their traditional values." See "中共中央宣传部与俄罗斯联邦总统公共关系与传媒局合作方向" [Direction of Cooperation between the Publicity Department of the CCP Central Committee and the Presidential Directorate for Public Relations and Communications Office of the Russian Federation], in 中俄双边关系文件汇编 (2010–2019年) [Compilation of Documents on China-Russia Bilateral Relations (2010–2019)], ed. Department of European-Central Asian Affairs, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China (Beijing: Shijie Zhishi Chubanshe [World Affairs Press], 2020), 540.
- 25. "中华人民共和国和俄罗斯联邦关于新时代国际关系和全球可持续发展的联合声明" [Joint Statement of the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], February 5, 2022.
- 26. Masuda Masayuki, "'Ukuraina kiki' to Chugoku: kawaranu Churo renkei, kakaekomu risuku" [The "Ukraine Crisis" and China: Unchanging China-Russia Alignment, Saddling Risks], in *Ukuraina senso no shogeki*, ed. Masuda, 55-58.
- 27. Marcin Kaczmarski, "Convergence or Divergence? Visions of World Order and the Russian-Chinese Relationship," *European Politics and Society* 20, no. 2 (2018): 207-224.
- 28. Yamazoe Hiroshi, Russia's Classical Notion of Great Power and Waning "Sphere of Influence," Chapter 3 of this book, 81-82.
- 29. "习近平同俄罗斯总统普京通电话" [Xi Jinping Speaks with Russian President

Putin on the Phone], Renmin Ribao [People's Daily], June 16, 2022.

- 30. Президент России, «Встреча с Председателем КНР Си Цзиньпином», 15 сентября 2022г.
- David M. Edelstein, "Cooperation, Uncertainty, and the Rise of China: It's about 'Time'," Washington Quarterly 41, no. 1 (2018): 160.
- 32. "Vietnam-China Relations to Get New Push to Grow Further: Foreign Minister," Vietnam News Agency, October 31, 2022; "Dynamic China-ASEAN Ties," *China Daily*, November 19, 2022.
- The White House, "Fact Sheet: In Asia, President Biden and a Dozen Indo-Pacific Partners Launch the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity" (May 23, 2022).
- 34. Satake Tomohiko, "Australia in an Era of Great Power Competition: Navigating the Middle Ground between the Alliance and the Region," Chapter 5 of this book, 117-119.
- Shoji Tomotaka, "ASEAN's Neutrality: A Survival Strategy amid U.S.-China Confrontation," Chapter 4 of this book, 98-104.
- 36. Kurita Masahiro, "South Asia under Great Power Rivalry: The Advent of U.S.-China Competition and the Vestiges of the Global War on Terror," Chapter 6 of this book, 142-144.
- 37. According to Evelyn Goh, renewed great power competition in East Asia "means the end of US preponderance in East Asia—it is no longer the only credible great power in town." Of course, while this does not mean that the United States will leave East Asia, "It does mean that the United States is no longer East Asia's only pillar, shelter or policeman. It may not even be a pillar, shelter or policeman in some issue areas." See Evelyn Goh, "The Asia-Pacific's 'Age of Uncertainty': Great Power Competition, Globalisation and the Economic-Security Nexus," in *From Asia-Pacific to Indo-Pacific: Diplomacy in a Contested Region*, eds. Robert G. Patman, Patrick Köllner, and Balazs Kiglics (Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan, 2021), 33.
- 38. Tsuruoka Michito, "Oshu wa mezameta no ka: Roshia Ukuraina senso de kawatta mono to kawaranai mono" [Has Europe Awakened? What Has Changed and Has Not Changed in the Russia-Ukraine War], in Ukuraina senso to sekai no yukue [War in Ukraine and Its Global Consequences], eds. Ikeuchi Satoshi et al. (Tokyo: Tokyo Daigaku Shuppankai, 2022), 39.
- 39. Tanaka Ryosuke, "Europe in the Strategic Competition: Between the International and Regional Order," Chapter 7 of this book, 173-175.

Chapter 1

 Aaron L. Friedberg, A Contest for Supremacy: China, America, and the Struggle for Mastery in Asia (New York: W.W. Norton, 2011); Thomas J. Christensen, The China Challenge: Shaping the Choices of a Rising Power (New York: W.W. Norton, 2015); David Shambaugh, China Goes Global: The Partial Power (New York: Oxford University Press, 2013); John J. Mearsheimer, The Tragedy of Great Power Politics (New York: W.W. Norton, 2012); James Steinberg and Michael O'Hanlon, Strategic Reassurance and Resolve: U.S.-China Relations in the Twenty-first Century (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2015); David C. Kang, American Grand Strategy and East Asian Security in the Twenty-first Century (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2017).

- 2. Xi Jinping, "更好統筹国内国际两个大局、夯实走和平发展道路的基础" [Thinking Domestic and International Strengthening: The Foundation for Peaceful Development] (January 28, 2013), in 论坚持推动构建人类命运共同体 [On Building a Human Community with a Shared Future] (Beijing: Zhongyang Wenxian Chubanshe [Central Party Literature Press], 2018), 3.
- 3. Xi Jinping, "决胜全面建成小康社会 夺取新时代中国特色社会主义伟大胜利: 在中 国共产党第十九次全国代表大会上的报告"[Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era: Report at the 19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China] (October 18, 2017), in 中国共产党第十九次全国代表大会资料汇编 [Compilation of Documents of the 19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China] (Beijing: Renmin Chubanshe [People's Press], 2017), 6; "中共中央关于党的百年奋斗重 大成就和历史经验的决议" [Resolution of the CCP Central Committee on the Major Achievements and Historical Experience of the Party over the Past Century], in '中共中央关于党的百年奋斗重大成就和历史经验的决议'辅导读本 [Supplementary Text for the Resolution of the CCP Central Committee on the Major Achievements and Historical Experience of the Party over the Past Century], ed. Editorial Team (Beijing: Renmin Chubanshe [People's Press], 2021), 70; Xi Jinping, "高举中国社会主义伟大旗帜 为全面建设社会主义现代化 国家而团结奋斗:在中国共产党第二十次全国代表大会上的报告"[Hold High the Great Banner of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics and Strive in Unity to Build a Modern Socialist Country in All Respects: Report to the 20th National Congress of the Communist Party of China] (October 16, 2022), Renmin Ribao [People's Daily], October 26, 2022.
- 4. Party School of the CCP Central Committee (National Academy of Governance), 习近平新时代中国特色社会主义思想基本问题 [Basic Issues of Xi Jinping Thought on Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era] (Beijing: Renmin Chubanshe [People's Press] and Zhonggong Zhongyang Dangxiao Chubanshe [Central Party School Press], 2020), 358.
- Wang Qiaorong, ed., 中华人民共和国外交史 (1949-2019) [Diplomatic History of the People's Republic of China: 1949-2019] (Beijing: Dangdai Zhongguo Chubanshe [Contemporary China Publishing House], 2020), 383.
- 6. Kamo Tomoki construes that "major-power diplomacy" is intended to overcome the sense of insecurity among the Xi Jinping leadership about the domestic and international situations. Kamo Tomoki, "Taikoku' Chugoku no taigai kodo no henka to kokunai seiji: taikoku gaiko to fuanzenkan" [The Changing External Behavior and Domestic Politics of "Major Power" China: Majorpower Diplomacy and a Sense of Insecurity], in "Kyokoku" Chugoku to taiji suru Indotaiheiyo shokoku [Indo-Pacific Nations Facing China Aspiring to Be a "Great Country"], ed. Takenaka Harukata (Tokyo: Chikura Shobo, 2022), 39-64.
- College of International Relations, PLA Institute of International Relations, ed., 2008国际安全 [Strategic and Security Review 2008] (Beijing: Shishi Chubanshe)

[Current Affairs Press], 2009), 21-22.

- 8. Gao Zugui, "中美战略关係转型超越" [Transformation of the China-U.S. Strategic Relationship and Beyond], *Guoji Guanxi Xueyuan Xuebao* [Journal of University of International Relations] no. 5 (2010): 91.
- 9. "中国共产党第十七届中央委员会第四次全体会议公报"[Communiqué of the Fourth Plenary Session of the 17th Central Committee of the Communist Party of China], Xinhua, September 18, 2009; "中共中央关于加强和改进新形势下党的建设 若干重大问题的决定" [Decision of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China on Several Major Issues concerning Strengthening and Improving Party Building under the New Situation], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], September 28, 2009.
- 10. HuJintao, "统筹国内国际两个大局、提高外交工作能力水平" [Plan Our Domestic and International Situations as a Whole and Raise the Capability Levels of Our Diplomatic Work] (July 17, 2009), in 胡锦涛文选 [Selected Works of Hu Jintao], vol. 3 (Beijing: Renmin Chubanshe [People's Press], 2016), 234.
- 11. "中共中央关于制定国民经济和社会发展第十二个五年规划的建议" [CCP Central Committee's Proposal for Formulating the 12th Five-Year Program for China's Economic and Social Development] (Adopted at the Fifth Plenary Session of the 17th Central Committee of the Communist Party of China on October 18, 2010), in "中共中央关于制定国民经济和社会发展第十二个五年规划的建议" 导辅读本 [Supplementary Text for CCP Central Committee's Proposal for Formulating the 12th Five-Year Program for China's Economic and Social Development], ed. Editorial Team (Beijing: Renmin Chubanshe [People's Press], 2010), 43.
- 12. Hu Jintao, "统筹国内国际两个大局、提高外交工作能力水平," 236-237.
- 13. As of 2012, China's GDP per capita was approximately \$6,300, half of that in 2021. See He Lifeng, "深入学习贯彻习近平经济思想" [Study In-depth and Carry Out Xi Jinping's Economic Thought], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], June 22, 2022.
- 14. Li Youkun, "国家利益视角下的'韬光养晦'争议" [The "Keeping a Low Profile" Discussion from the Perspective of National Interest], *Guoji Zhanwang* [Global Review], no. 3 (2012): 36-38. On why "keeping a low profile" should be upheld as a strategic policy from a similar context, see also Liu Jianfei, "中国战略机遇期的新 阶段及其把握" [The New Phase of China's Strategic Opportunity Period and Its Understanding], in 国际战略环境的新变化与中国战略机遇期的新阶段: 2011年国 际形势研讨会论文集 [New Changes in the International Strategic Environment and the New Phase of China's Strategic Opportunity Period: Proceedings of the 2011 International Situation Symposium], ed. Qu Xing (Beijing: Shijie Zhishi Chubanshe [World Affairs Press], 2012), 290-293.
- 15. Wang Zaibang, "论创造性坚持韬光养晦、有所作为" [On Creatively Upholding Keeping a Low Profile and Making Achievements], *Xiandai Guoji Guanxi* [Contemporary International Relations], Special Issue (2010): 53.
- 16. Xiao Feng, "邓小平同志的'韬光养晦'思想是'权宜之计'吗?" [Is Comrade Deng Xiaoping's Thought on "Keeping a Low Profile" an "Expedient Measure"?], *Beijing Ribao* [Beijing Daily], April 7, 2010.

- Zhao Hongwei, "Chugoku gaiko: chiiki taikoku kara sekai taikoku e no shitsuteki tenkan (2006–)" [Chinese Diplomacy: Qualitative Transformation from a Regional Power to a World Power (2006–)], *Chugoku Kenkyu Geppo* [Monthly Journal of Chinese Affairs] 71, no. 9 (September 2017): 3.
- International Monetary Fund (IMF) External Relations Department, "IMF Executive Board Backs US\$250 Billion SDR Allocation to Boost Global Liquidity," IMF press release no. 09/264 (July 20, 2009).
- IMF External Relations Department, "IMF Board of Governors Approves Major Quota and Governance Reforms," IMF press release no. 10/477 (December 16, 2010).
- 20. Wu Jianmin, "大事、动向、思考: 对2008年国际形势的回顾与思考" [Major Events, Trends, and Reflections: Review and Reflections on the International Situation in 2008], in 世界大变化: 吴建民的看法与思考 (2) [Great Changes in the World: Wu Jianmin's Views and Reflections (2)], Wu Jianmin (Beijing: Zhongguo Renmin Daxue Chubanshe [China Renmin University Press], 2010), 47.
- 21. Qin Yaqing et al., 国际体系与中国外交 [The International System and China's Foreign Policy] (Beijing: Shijie Zhishi Chubanshe [World Affairs Press], 2009), 91.
- 22. Hu Jintao, "准确把握世界经济发展新特点" [Accurately Grasp the New Characteristics of World Economic Development] (December 10, 2010), in 胡锦涛文选 [Selected Works of Hu Jintao], vol. 3, 457.
- In December 2015, the U.S. Senate finally passed the FY2016 budget bill, which included the 2010 IMF reform proposal. "U.S. Senate Passes IMF Reforms in Budget Bill," Reuters, December 18, 2015.
- 24. "外交部就习近平主席访问中亚四国并出席二十国集团领导人第八次峰会、上海合作组织成员国元首理事会第十三次会议举行中外媒体吹风会" [The Ministry of Foreign Affairs Held a Briefing for Chinese and Foreign Media on President Xi Jinping's Visit to Four Central Asian Countries and His Attendance at the Eighth G20 Summit and the 13th Meeting of the Council of Heads of State of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization], Xinhua, August 28, 2013; "习近平出席金砖国家领导人非公式会晤时强调金砖国家要凝聚共识加强团结合作" [Xi Jinping Attends BRICS Informal Summit, Stresses the Need for BRICS Countries to Build Consensus and Strengthen Solidarity and Cooperation], Xinhua, September 6, 2013.
- 25. "张高丽出席第十七届圣彼得堡国际经济论坛" [Zhang Gaoli Attends the 17th St. Petersburg International Economic Forum], *Jingji Ribao* [Economic Daily], June 22, 2013.
- 26. Liu Qingjian,发展中国家与国际制度 [Developing Countries and the International System] (Beijing: Zhongguo Renmin Daxue Chubanshe [China Renmin University Press], 2010).
- 27. HuJintao,"改革国际金融体系、维护国际金融稳定" [Reforming the International Financial System and Maintaining International Financial Stability] (November 15, 2008), in 胡锦涛文选 [Selected Works of HuJintao], vol. 3, 138.
- 28. Xi Jinping, "坚持亲、诚、惠、容的周边外交理念" [Continuing Commitment to the Principles of Amity, Sincerity, Mutual Benefit, and Inclusiveness in

- Conducting Neighborhood Diplomacy] (October 24, 2013), in 论坚持推动构建 人类命运共同体, 64-68.
- 29. Xi Jinping, "顺应时代前进潮流 促进世界和平发展" [Following the Trends of Our Time and Promoting World Peace and Development] (March 23, 2013), in 论坚 持推动构建人类命运共同体, 8.
- 30. Xi Jinping, "深化改革开放、共创美好亚太" [Deepen Reform and Opening Up and Work Together for a Better Asia Pacific] (October 7, 2013), in 十八大以来 重要文献选编(上) [Selected Important Documents since the 18th National Congress], vol. 1, ed. Party Literature Research Office of the CCP Central Committee (Beijing: Zhongyang Wenxian Chubanshe [Central Party Literature Press], 2014), 441.
- 31. Xi Jinping proposed: (1) realizing connectivity by making Asia the priority; (2) advancing both land and maritime cooperation on the basis of adequate communication with relevant countries; (3) realizing an early harvest from building connectivity in Asia through breakthroughs in transport infrastructure development; (4) China investing \$40 billion to establish a Silk Road Fund to meet the construction demand of countries along the BRI route; and (5) promoting cultural and people-to-people exchanges. Xi Jinping, "联通引领发展, 夥伴聚焦合作" [Connectivity Spearheads Development and Partnership Enables Cooperation] (November 8, 2014), in 十八大以来重要文献选编 (中) [Selected Important Documents since the 18th National Congress], vol. II, ed. Party Literature Research Office of the CCP Central Committee (Beijing: Zhongyang Wenxian Chubanshe [Central Party Literature Press], 2016), 208-213.
- 32. Xi Jinping, "共建面向未来的亚太伙伴关係" [Co-build the Future-oriented Asia-Pacific Partnership] (November 11, 2014), in 十八大以来重要文献选编 (中), 214-217.
- 33. Fu Ying, 看世界 [Seeing the World] (Beijing: Zhongxin Chubanshe [CITIC Press], 2018), 3-10.
- 34. Su Changhe, "共生型国际体系的可能: 在一个多极世界中如何构建新型大国关系" [The Possibility of a Symbiotic International System: How to Build a New Type of Major-power Relationship in a Multipolar World], Shijie Jingji yu Zhengzhi [World Economics and Politics], no. 9 (2013); Ren Xiao, "论东亚'共 生体系'原理" [On the Principles of the "System of Symbiosis" in East Asia], Shijie Jingji yu Zhengzhi [World Economics and Politics], no. 7 (2013); Cai Liang,"共生性国际体系与中国外交的道、术、势"[The Symbiotic International System and the Path, Means, and Trend of Chinese Diplomacy], Guoji Guancha [International Review], no. 1 (2014); Yuan Shengyu, "共生型国际体系: 理论与挑 战" [Symbiotic International System: Theories and Challenges], Shehui Kexue [Social Sciences], no. 6 (2014); Su Changhe, "世界秩序之争中的'一'与'和'" [The "One" and "Peace" in the World Order Dispute], Shijie Jingji yu Zhengzhi [World Economics and Politics], no. 1 (2015); Su Changhe, "从关系到共生: 中国大国外 交理论的文化和制度阐释" [From Relationship to Symbiosis: Explanation of the Culture and System of China's Major-power Diplomacy Theory], Shijie Jingji yu Zhengzhi [World Economics and Politics], no. 1 (2016); Ren Xiao, 多元共生:

现时代中国外交与国际关系 [Diverse Symbiosis: Contemporary Chinese Foreign Policy and International Relations] (Hangzhou: Zhejiang Daxue Chubanshe [Zhejiang University Press], 2019).

- 35. Zhang Yunling, Ren Changchang et al., 中国对外关系 (1978-2018) [China's Foreign Relations: 1978-2018] (Beijing: Shehui Kexue Wenxian Chubanshe [Social Sciences Academic Press China], 2020), 24.
- 36. Party School of the Central Committee of CCP (National Academy of Governance), 习近平新时代中国特色社会主义思想基本问题, 331.
- 37. Jin Canrong et al., 中国智慧: 十八大以来中国外交 [China's Wisdom: China's Diplomacy since the 18th CCP National Congress] (Beijing: Zhongguo Renmin Daxue Chubanshe [China Renmin University Press], 2017), 90.
- 38. Shi Qingren, 中国共产党国家安全战略思想研究 [The Study of National Security Strategy of CCP] (Beijing: Renmin Chubanshe [People's Press], 2020), 27-28.
- 39. "中国共产党第十八届中央委员会第五次全体会议公报 [Communiqué of the Fifth Plenary Session of the 18th Central Committee of the Communist Party of China]," *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], October 30, 2015.
- 40. Zhou Xiaomao, "关于制度性话语权的若干思考 [Some Thoughts on Institutional Discourse Power]," *Hunan Ribao* [Hunan Daily], August 7, 2016; Sun Jisheng, "中 国国际话语权的塑造与提升路径: 以党的十八大以来的中国外交为例 [The Shaping of China's International Discourse Power and the Path to its Enhancement: An Example of China's Diplomatic Practice since the 18th CCP National Congress]," *Shijie Jingji Yu Zhengzhi* [World Economics and Politics], no. 3 (2019): 24.
- 41. Xi Jinping, "弘扬共商共建共享的全球治理理念 [Championing Discussion and Collaboration for Shared Growth as a Principle of Global Governance]" (October 12, 2015), in 论坚持推动构建人类命运共同体, 259-261.
- 42. At a Central Politburo study session in September 2016, Xi Jinping mentioned maritime, polar, cyber, space, nuclear safety, anti-corruption, and climate change as new areas in which China should actively participate in rulemaking. Xi Jinping, "提高我国参与全球治理的能力" [Improving Our Ability to Participate in Global Governance] (September 27, 2016), in 论坚动构建人类命运共同体, 385.
- 43. Xi Jinping, 习近平外交演讲集 [Collection of Xi Jinping's Diplomatic Speeches], vol. II (Beijing: Zhongyang Wenxian Chubanshe [Central Party Literature Press], 2022), 59, 99-100, 107-109, 126, 138, 210-211, 215-216, 231-232, 255-256, 280, 288, 371, 375, 391, 395-396, 419.
- 44. Research Center for Xi Jinping Thought on Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era, Party School of the Central Committee of CCP (National Academy of Governance), ed., 中国特色话语体系研究 [Research on the Discourse System with Chinese Characteristics] (Beijing: Zhonggong Zhongyang Dangxiao Chubanshe [Central Party School Press], 2019), 52.
- 45. Zuo Fengrong, ed., 世界大变局与中国的国际话语权 [Global Upheaval and China's International Discourse Power] (Beijing: Shangwu Yinshuguan [Commercial Press], 2020), 124.
- 46. Zuo Fengrong, "全球治理中的国际话语权" [International Discourse Power in Global Governance], *Xuexi Shibao* [Study Times], November 29, 2019.

- 47. China Institute for Reform and Development Study Team, "一带一路'为经济全球化开新局 (17条建议)" [Belt and Road Initiative to Open up a New Dimension of Economic Globalization (17 Proposals)] (March 2017), in 改革开放建言录 [Proposals for Reform and Opening-up], ed. Cui Fulin (Beijing: Zhongguo Shehui Kexue Wenxian Chubanshe [Social Sciences Academic Press China], 2021), 824; Zuo Fengrong, ed., 世界大变局与中国的国际话语权, 120.
- 48. Xi Jinping, 决胜全面建成小康社会 夺取新时代中国特色社会主义伟大胜利, 9, 14. The same text was added to the Party Constitution adopted at the 19th CCP National Congress. "中国共产党章程 (中国共产党第十九次全国代表大会部分修 改、2017年10月24日通过)" [Constitution of the Communist Party of China (Partially Revised by the 19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China, Adopted on October 24, 2017)], in 中国共产党第十九次全国代表大会 文件汇编 [Compilation of Documents of the 19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China] (Beijing: Renmin Chubanshe [People's Press], 2017), 69.
- 49. "中共中央关于坚持和完善中国特色社会主义制度 推进国家治理体系和治理能力现 代化若干重大问题的决定 (2019年10月31日中国共产党第十九届中央委员会第四次 全体会议通过)" [Decision of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China on Several Major Issues concerning Upholding and Improving the System of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics and Modernizing the State Governance System and Governance Capacity (Adopted at the Fourth Plenary Session of the 19th Central Committee of the Communist Party of China on October 31, 2019)], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], November 6, 2019.
- 50. Xi Jinping, "高举中国社会主义伟大旗帜 为全面建设社会主义现代化国家而团结奋 斗: 在中国共产党第二十次全国代表大会上的报告."
- 51. "王毅关系美国驻华大使伯恩斯 [Wang Yi Meets with U.S. Ambassador to China Burns]," *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], October 29, 2022.
- 52. Masuda Masayuki, "China and the Liberal International Order: Decreasing Affinity, Seeking Primacy," *Security & Strategy*, no. 3 (January 2023): 19-37.
- 53. Yan Xuetong and Cao Wei, "超越韬光养晦: 谈3.0版中国外交" [Beyond Keeping a Low Profile: Chinese Diplomacy Version 3.0] (Tianjin: Tianjin Renmin Chubanshe [Tianjin People's Press], 2016), 60.
- 54. Cui Tiankai and Pang Hanzhao, "新时期中国外交全局中的中美关系: 兼论中 美共建新型大国关系" [China-U.S. Relations in China's Overall Diplomacy in the New Era: On China and U.S. Working Together to Build a New-Type Relationship Between Major Countries], in 中国国际战略评论2012 [China International Strategy Review 2012], ed. Wang Jisi (Beijing: Shijie Zhishi Chubanshe [World Affairs Press], 2012), 1-8.
- 55. Masuda Masayuki, "Pawaa toranjisshonron to Chugoku no taibei seisaku: 'shingata taikoku kankei'-ron no juten iko" [Power Transition Theory and China's Policy toward the United States: The Shifting Emphasis of the "New Type of Major-power Relationship"], *Kanagawa University Asian Review*, no. 2 (March 2015): 70-80.
- 56. Masuda Masayuki, "Ajia taiheiyo ni wa beichu o ukeireru kukan ga aru no ka: kyoryoku to tairitsu ga heizon suru dainamizumu" [Is There Space in the

Asia-Pacific to Accommodate China and the United States? The Dynamics of Cooperation-Confrontation Coexistence], in *"Taikoku" to shite no Chugoku: dono yo ni taito shi, doko ni yuku no ka* [China as a "Major Power": Its Rise and Prospects], ed. Kamo Tomoki (Tokyo: Ichigeisha, 2017), 99-114.

- 57. "范长龙会见美国国务卿克里" [Fan Changlong Meets with U.S. Secretary of State Kerry], *Jiefangjun Bao* [PLA Daily], May 18, 2015.
- 58. Xi Jinping, "在白宫南草坪欢迎仪式上的致辞" [Remarks at Arrival Ceremony on the South Lawn of the White House] (September 25, 2015), in 论坚持推动构建 人类命运共同体, 245.
- 59. Daniel Russel, then assistant secretary of state for East Asian and Pacific affairs, notes the challenges of the U.S.-China relationship in which friction and cooperation coexist, while also underscoring the Obama administration's consistent engagement policy with China in the context of addressing both issues.
- 60. Xi Daming, "首轮全面经济对话 推进中美关系行稳致远" [First Comprehensive Economic Dialogue Advances Stable, Long-Term China-U.S. Relations], *Guangming Ribao* [Guangming Daily], July 18, 2017.
- 61. Zhou Qi and Zhao Hai, "特朗普上任之初内外政策推行受挫及其原因" [The Setbacks of Trump's Internal and External Policies at the Beginning of His Term and Its Causes], *Guoji Jingji Pinglun* [International Economic Review], no. 3 (2017): 58-77.
- 62. President-elect Donald Trump held a phone conversation with President Tsai Ing-wen of Taiwan in December 2016 after he was elected president. Afterwards, he told the media, "I don't know why we have to be bound by a 'one China' policy unless we make a deal with China having to do with other things, including trade." He also expressed the view that "Everything is under negotiation including One China." "Trump Open to Shift on Russia Sanctions, 'One China' Policy," *Wall Street Journal*, January 13, 2017.
- 63. Yin Jiwu, "'单边默契'与中美战略合作的演进" [The Strategic Thinking of Unilateral Consensus and the Evolution of Sino-U.S. Strategic Cooperation], *Meiguo Yanjiu* [The Chinese Journal of American Studies], no. 2 (2017): 48.
- 64. Xi Jinping, "有一千条理由把中美关系搞好" [There Are a Thousand Reasons to Build Positive China-U.S. Relations] (April 6, 2017), in 论坚持推动构建人类命运 共同体, 427.
- 65. Yang Jiemian, "处理中美关系应'心中有数" [China-U.S. Relations Should Be Handled with Knowledge and Confidence], *Jiefang Ribao* [Liberation Daily], March 21, 2017.
- Huiyun Feng, Kai He, and Xiaojun Li, *How China Sees the World: Insights from China's International Relations Scholars* (Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan, 2019), 47-49.
- Masuda Masayuki, "China's Policy toward the United States," in *NIDS China Security Report 2018: The China-U.S. Relationship at a Crossroads*, English edition, ed. National Institute for Defense Studies (NIDS) (Tokyo: NIDS, 2018), 19.
- 68. For details, see Kikuchi Shigeo, "The United States: National Security during the COVID-19 Crisis," in *East Asian Strategic Review 2021*, English edition, ed. NIDS

(Tokyo: NIDS, 2021), 192-208.

- 69. Michael R. Pompeo, "Communist China and the Free World's Future," US Fed News, July 23, 2020.
- 70. Liu He, "加快构建以国内大循环为主体、国内国际双循环相互促进的新发展格局" [Accelerating the Establishment of a New Development Paradigm in Which Domestic Circulation is the Mainstay and Domestic and International Circulations Reinforce Each Other], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], November 25, 2020.
- 71. Xi Jinping, "国家中长期经济社会发展战略若干重大问题" [Major Issues concerning China's Strategies for Mid-to-Long-Term Economic and Social Development] (April 10, 2020), in 十九大以来重要文献选编(中) [Selected Important Documents since the 19th CCP National Congress], vol. II, ed. Institute of Party History and Literature of CCP Central Committee (Beijing: Zhongyang Wenxian Chubanshe [Central Party Literature Press], 2021), 495-496.
- 72. Xi Jinping, "构建新发展格局、重塑新竞争优势" [Shaping a New Development Pattern and Re-foster New Competitive Advantages] (October 29, 2020), in 习 近平谈治国理政 [Xi Jinping: The Governance of China], vol. 4 (Beijing: Waiwen Chubanshe [Foreign Languages Press], 2022), 154-160.
- 73. Xi Jinping, "构建新发展格局、重塑新竞争优势," 158; Xi Jinping, "深入贯彻新 发展理念" [Delve Deeply and Carry Out the New Development Philosophy] (January 11, 2021), in 习近平谈治国理政, vol. 4, 170.
- 74. "中华人民共和国出口管制法" [Export Control Law of the People's Republic of China], 全国人民代表大会常务委员会公报[Bulletin of the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress], no. 5 (2020), 778-783.
- 75. "中华人民共和国出口管制法(草案征求意见稿)" [Export Control Law of the People's Republic of China (Draft for Public Comments)], Department of Treaty and Law, Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China website, June 16, 2017.
- 76. "完善法治建设规划提高立法工作质量效率 为推进改革发展稳定工作营造良好法治 环境" [Enhance Planning for Rule of Law Building to Improve the Quality and Efficiency of Legislative Work, Create a Good Rule of Law Environment to Promote Reform, Development and Stability], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], February 26, 2019.
- 77. The final stage of the legislative process also added a retaliation clause in Article 48, which was not included in the second and third drafts, stating that "Where any country or region endangers the national security or interest of the People's Republic of China by abusing export control measures, the People's Republic of China may take counter measures [...]."
- 78. "不可靠实体清单规定" [Regulations on Unreliable Entity List], 中华人民共和国 国务院公报 [State Council Gazette], no. 33 (2020), 68-69.
- 79. "习近平同美国总统拜登通电话" [Xi Jinping Holds Phone Conversation with U.S. President Biden], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], February 11, 2021.
- 80. Ni Feng, ed., 美国研究报告 (2021) [Annual Report on the U.S.A. (2021)] (Beijing: Shehui Kexue Wenxian Chubanshe [Social Sciences Academic Press China], 2021), 151.
- 81. This dialogue is not a "strategic dialogue" as the Chinese call it, explained

Secretary of State Antony Blinken, noting that the high-level meeting "is an important opportunity for us to lay out in very frank terms the many concerns that we have with Beijing's actions and behavior that are challenging the security, prosperity and the values of the United States and our partners and allies." "U.S.-China Talks to Test Biden's Balancing Act with Beijing," *Washington Post*, March 11, 2021.

- 82. [U.S.] Department of State, "Secretary Antony J. Blinken, National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan, Director Yang and State Councilor Wang at the Top of Their Meeting," Department of State press release (March 18, 2021).
- 83. "杨洁篪在中美高层战略对话开场白中阐明中方有关立场" [Yang Jiechi Puts Forth China's Stands at the Start of China-U.S. High-level Strategic Dialogue], Xinhua, March 19, 2021; [U.S.] Department of State, "Secretary Antony J. Blinken, National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan, Director Yang and State Councilor Wang at the Top of Their Meeting" (March 18, 2021).
- 84. Xie Fuzhan, ed., 中国社会科学院国际形势报告2022 [Chinese Academy of Social Sciences Report on the International Situation 2022] (Beijing: Shehui Kexue Wenxian Chubanshe [Social Sciences Academic Press China], 2022), 226-227.
- 85. "U.S. Officials Urged China to Avert a War in Ukraine. China Declined," *New York Times*, February 26, 2022.
- 86. "中华人民共和国和俄罗斯联邦关于新时代国际关系和全球可持续发展的联合声明" [Joint Statement of the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], February 5, 2022.
- 87. Zhong Sheng, "美国对危机负有不可推卸的责任:从乌克兰危机看美式霸权(1)" [The United States Has an Unshirkable Responsibility for the Crisis: Viewing American Hegemony from the Ukraine Crisis (1)], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], March 29, 2022.
- 88. Regarding China's view on the Ukrainian crisis and policy trends, see Masuda Masayuki, "'Ukuraina kiki' to Chugoku: kawaranu Churo renkei, kakaekomu risuku" [The "Ukraine Crisis" and China: Unchanging China-Russia Alignment, Saddling Risks], in Ukuraina senso no shogeki [The Impacts of the War in Ukraine], ed. Masuda Masayuki (Tokyo: Interbooks, 2022), 51-76.
- 89. Xi Jinping, "共同维护世界和平安宁" [Maintaining World Peace and Tranquility Together], in Xi Jinping, 习近平谈治国理政, vol. 4, 451-452.
- 90. Wang Yi, "落实全球安全倡议, 守拥世界和平安宁" [Acting on the Global Security Initiative to Safeguard World Peace and Tranquility], *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], April 24, 2022.
- 91. Masuda Masayuki, "Chugoku gaiko ni okeru 'futatsu no inishiatibu" [The "Two Initiatives" of Chinese Diplomacy], *Toa*, no. 663 (September 2022): 46-47.

- 1. The White House, National Security Strategy [NSS 2022] (October 2022), 24.
- Thomas Fingar, "The Logic and Efficacy of Engagement: Objectives, Assumptions, and Impacts," in *Engaging China: Fifty Years of Sino-American Relations*, ed. Anne F. Thurston (New York: Columbia University Press, 2021), 32-55.

- 3. The White House, *National Security Strategy of the United States of America* (December 2017), 3.
- The Walter H. Shorenstein Asia-Pacific Research Center, the Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies, Stanford University, "White House Top Asia Policy Officials Discuss U.S. China Strategy at APARC's Oksenberg Conference" (May 27, 2021).
- 5. The White House, NSS 2022, 11, 23.
- 6. The White House, *National Security Strategy of the United States of America* [*NSS 2002*] (September 2002), 27.
- Craig Allen, "U.S.-China Retrospective: Forty Years of Commercial Relations," in *Engaging China: Fifty Years of Sino-American Relations*, ed. Thurston, 159-165.
- 8. The White House, NSS 2002, 28.
- Robert B. Zoellick, "Whither China: From Membership to Responsibility?" U.S. Department of State Archive (September 21, 2005).
- 10. Takita Kenji, "Beichu tairitsu no haikei to genjo: taichu 'kanyo seisaku' no hateni" [What Has Aggravated the U.S.-China Relations?: The U.S. Engagement Policy with China], *Chuo Daigaku Shakai Kagaku Kenkyujo Nenpo*, no. 23 (September 2019): 119-123; U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Fact Sheet: Creation of the U.S.-China Strategic Economic Dialogue" (September 20, 2006).
- 11. The White House, National Security Strategy (May 2010), 43.
- Alister Bull and Tabassum Zakaria, "Obama Says Disappointment at Copenhagen Justified," Reuters, December 24, 2009.
- 13. The White House, "Joint U.S.-China Statement on Climate Change" (April 13, 2013); The White House, "U.S.-China Joint Announcement on Climate Change" (November 11, 2014); The White House, "U.S.-China Joint Presidential Statement on Climate Change" (September 25, 2015); The White House, "U.S.-China Joint Presidential Statement on Climate Change" (March 31, 2016).
- 14. Ohta Hiroshi, "Beichu kankei to kiko hendo mondai: gurobaru ajenda e no taio" [US-China Relations and Climate Change: Tackling the Global Agenda], in Kokusai chitsujo doyoki ni okeru beichu no dosei to beichu kankei: beichu kankei to beichu wo meguru kokusai kankei [Major Developments in the US and China and US-China Relations amidst Turmoil in the International Order: US-China Relations and International Relations Involving the US and China] (Tokyo: The Japan Institute of International Affairs, 2017), 245-269; Joanna Lewis, "10 Climate Change and Energy: The U.S.-China Climate and Energy Relationship," in Parallel Perspectives on the Global Economic Order, ed. Matthew P. Goodman (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies [CSIS], 2017), 93-97; David G. Victor, "Rebuilding US-Chinese Cooperation on the Climate Change: The Science and Technology Opportunity," Brookings Institution (October 28, 2021).
- 15. Kurt M. Campbell, The Pivot: The Future of American Statecraft in Asia (New York: Twelve, 2016), 174-188; Mark Landler, Alter Egos: Hillary Clinton, Barack Obama, and the Twilight Struggle over American Power (New York: Random House, 2016), 285-308; Colin Dueck, The Obama Doctrine: American Grand Strategy Today (New York: Oxford University Press, 2015), 72-75; Jeffrey A. Bader, Obama and China's

Rise: An Insider's Account of America's Asia Strategy (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2012), 69-82.

- 16. U.S. Census Bureau, "Foreign Trade: U.S. Trade with China," Census.gov, 2021.
- 17. U.S. Department of Defense [DOD], Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America (January 19, 2018), 4.
- The White House, "Remarks by Vice President Mike Pence on the Administration's Policy toward China" (October 4, 2018).
- The White House, NSS 2022, 23-24; The White House, "Remarks by National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan on the Biden-Harris Administration's National Security Strategy" (October 12, 2022).
- 20. DOD, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2022 [2022 CMPR] (November 29, 2022), 1-4.
- 21. Ibid., 80-83.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Kikuchi Shigeo, "Chugoku no gunjiteki kyoi ni kansuru ninshiki henka to beigun sakusen konseputo no tenkai: togo zen domein shiki tosei (JADC2) wo chushin ni" [China as the "Pacing Threat": Evolving U.S. Operational Concepts and Joint All-Domain Command and Control (JADC2)], Anzenhosho Senryaku Kenkyu 2, no. 2 (March 2022): 26-27.
- 24. The 2010 QDR, which mentioned China by name in its reference to A2AD capabilities, indicated the United States' plan to develop the ASB Concept, improve long-range strike capabilities, increase the resiliency of forward posture and base infrastructure, improve the survivability of space capabilities and command, control, communications, computers, intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (C4ISR) capabilities, and enhance capabilities to attack enemy sensors and strike capabilities. Ibid., 28.
- 25. Air-Sea Battle Office, Air-Sea Battle: Service Collaboration to Address Anti-Access & Area Denial Challenges (May 2013).
- 26. Ibid., 4-7; Kikuchi, "Chugoku no gunjiteki kyoi ni kansuru ninshiki henka to beigun sakusen konseputo no tenkai," 29-30.
- 27. Michael E. Hutchens, William D. Dries, Jason C. Perdew, Vincent D. Bryant, and Kerry E. Moores, "Joint Concept for Access and Maneuver in the Global Commons: A New Joint Operational Concept," *Joint Force Quarterly*, no. 84 (January 2017): 134-139; Kikuchi, "Chugoku no gunjiteki kyoi ni kansuru ninshiki henka to beigun sakusen konseputo no tenkai," 30-31.
- 28. DOD, 2022 CMPR, 39.
- 29. Ibid., 84-94.
- Theresa Hitchens, "SecDef OKs Joint Warfighting Concept; Joint Requirements Due Soon," *Breaking Defense*, June 16, 2021.
- Kikuchi, "Chugoku no gunjiteki kyoi ni kansuru ninshiki henka to beigun sakusen konseputo no tenkai," 40.
- 32. Prior to the development of the JWC, the U.S. force services had been developing their own operational concepts. The U.S. Army developed the "Multi-Domain Operations" (MDO) operational concept, the U.S. Air Force "Agile Combat Employment" (ACE), the U.S. Navy "Distributed Maritime Operations" (DMO),

and the U.S. Marine Corps "Expeditionary Advanced Base Operations" (EABO). Their operations are being tested, taking into account the JWC. For details on each service's capability development and acquisition programs, see Takahashi Sugio, "The United States: The Trump Administration's Second Year; Aiming to Restore a 'Strong America," *East Asian Strategic Review 2019*, English edition (Tokyo: National Institute for Defense Studies [NIDS], 2019), 184-193; Arakaki Hiromu and Kiridori Ryo, "The United States: Implementing the 'Great Power Competition' Strategy," *East Asian Strategic Review 2020*, English edition (Tokyo: NIDS, 2020), 178-184; Kikuchi Shigeo, "The United States: 'Strategic Competition' with China and the Restoration of U.S. Leadership," *East Asian Strategic Review 2022*, English edition (Tokyo: NIDS, 2022), 250-263.

- John R. Hoehn, "Joint All-Domain Command and Control (JADC2)," CRS In Focus, no. IF11493, Congressional Research Service (December 9, 2020).
- 34. Ibid.
- Sam LaGrone, "Navy, Air Force Reach Handshake Agreement to Develop Joint Battle Network," USNI News, November 13, 2019.
- Kikuchi, "Chugoku no gunjiteki kyoi ni kansuru ninshiki henka to beigun sakusen konseputo no tenkai," 54.
- DOD, 2022 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Including the 2022 Nuclear Posture Review and the 2022 Missile Defense Review [2022 NDS] (October 27, 2022), 15.
- DOD, "Advancing JADC2: Second SITE Summit Includes FVEY Partners" (January 5, 2023).
- DOD, "JADC2 Tactical Capabilities Go International During Bold Quest 22" (August 19, 2022).
- 40. The White House, NSS 2022, 24.
- The White House, "Readout of President Joe Biden's Meeting with President Xi Jinping of the People's Republic of China" (November 14, 2022).
- 42. The White House, NSS 2022, 24.
- U.S. Senate Foreign Relations Committee, Statement by Dr. Ely Ratner Assistant Secretary of Defense for Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Office of the Secretary of Defense (December 8, 2021), 2.
- 44. "U.S. Arms Sales to Taiwan," Forum on the Arms Trade website. The Obama administration sold more than \$14.0 billion in arms, while the Trump administration approximately \$18.3 billion. Susan V. Lawrence and Wayne M. Morrison, "Taiwan: Issues for Congress," *CRS Report*, no. R44996, Congressional Research Service (October 30, 2017), 29.
- 45. Ronald O'Rourke, "U.S.-China Strategic Competition in South and East China Seas: Background and Issues for Congress," *CRS Report*, no. R42784, Congressional Research Service (January 26, 2022), 32-38.
- 46. Ibid.
- 47. The White House, Indo-Pacific Strategy of the United States (February 2022), 16.
- 48. DOD, 2022 CMPR, 18-22.
- 49. Ibid.
- 50. Ibid.

- 51. The Chinese government's acts that were subject to investigation were: (1) the Chinese government's acts to regulate or intervene in U.S. companies' operations in China, in order to transfer technologies and intellectual property to Chinese companies; (2) the Chinese government's acts to deprive U.S. companies of the ability to enter into licensing and other technology contracts with Chinese companies in line with market terms; (3) the Chinese government's directions and unfair support for Chinese companies' systematic acquisition of and investment in U.S. companies to obtain cutting-edge technologies and intellectual property rights that align with China's industrial policies; and (4) the Chinese government's unauthorized intrusions into U.S. commercial computer networks and cyber-enabled theft of intellectual property, trade secrets, or other confidential business information. Japan External Trade Organization (JETRO), *Business Tanshin* [Biz News] (August 24, 2017).
- 52. U.S. Trade Representative, "Section 301 Fact Sheet" (March 22, 2018).
- 53. JETRO, Business Tanshin [Biz News] (March 23, 2018).
- 54. JETRO, Business Tanshin [Biz News] (January 16, 2020).
- 55. ECRA replaces the U.S. Export Administration Act, which was enacted in 1979 and expired in 2001. It identifies "emerging technology" and "foundational technology" and provides for the establishment of an appropriate management system for exports, reexports, and in-country transfers under the U.S. Export Administration Regulations (EAR).
- 56. JETRO, Business Tanshin [Biz News] (November 15, 2021).
- 57. JETRO, Business Tanshin [Biz News] (November 28, 2021).
- Sujai Shivakumar and Charles Wessner, "Semiconductors and National Defense: What Are the Stakes?" CSIS (June 8, 2022).
- 59. Isobe Shinichi, "Beikoku de moriagaru handotai sangyo no shinko to yushutsu kanri" [Promotion and Export Control of the Semiconductor Industry on the Rise in the United States], JETRO, December 28, 2022; John F. Sargent Jr. and Karen M. Sutter, "Semiconductors, CHIPS for America, and Appropriations in the U.S. Innovation and Competition Act (S. 1260)," CRS In Focus, no. IF12016, Congressional Research Service (January 13, 2022).
- 60. JETRO, Business Tanshin [Biz News] (August 10, 2022).
- Sargent Jr. and Sutter, "Semiconductors, CHIPS for America, and Appropriations in the U.S. Innovation and Competition Act (S. 1260)."
- 62. Isobe, "Beikoku de moriagaru handotai sangyo no shinko to yushutsu kanri."
- 63. U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Industry and Security, "Commerce Implements New Export Controls on Advanced Computing and Semiconductor Manufacturing Items to the People's Republic of China (PRC)" (October 7, 2022).
- 64. Nicholas Crawford, "A Major Leap towards Decoupling in the Advanced Semiconductor Industry," *Analysis*, International Institute for Strategic Studies (November 7, 2022); Bryant Harris, "How Biden's Microchip Ban Is Curbing China's AI Weapon Efforts," Defense News, January 12, 2023.
- 65. DOD, 2022 NDS, 4.
- 66. The White House, NSS 2022, 8, 23-24.

- 67. DOD, 2022 CMPR, 8.
- 68. Robert Sutter, "Congress Is More Important Than Ever in US China Policy," *Diplomat*, January 11, 2022.
- 69. Niall Ferguson, "Bipartisanship Is Dead. Except on China," Bloomberg, November 13, 2022.
- Kurt M. Campbell and Ely Ratner, "The China Reckoning," *Foreign Affairs* 97, no. 2 (March/April 2018): 61.
- 71. Ibid., 67.
- 72. Kurt M. Campbell and Jake Sullivan, "Competition without Catastrophe: How America Can Both Challenge and Coexist with China," *Foreign Affairs* 98, no. 5 (September/October 2019): 97.
- 73. Ibid.
- 74. DOD, 2022 CMPR, 112-114.
- 75. O'Rourke, "U.S.-China Strategic Competition in South and East China Seas," 41.
- 76. Julian Borger, "Hotlines 'Ring Out': China's Military Crisis Strategy Needs Rethink, Says Biden Asia Chief," *Guardian*, May 6, 2021; Lara Seligman and Alexander Ward, "Pentagon Chiefs' Calls to China Go Unanswered amid Taiwan Crisis," POLITICO, August 5, 2022.
- 77. Jim Garamone, "Competition Remains Defining Feature of U.S.-China Relations, but Communications Still Important," DOD News, November 22, 2022; DOD, "Readout of Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III's Meeting with People's Republic of China (PRC) Minister of National Defense General Wei Fenghe" (November 22, 2022). In the 2022 CMPR, strong concern is expressed over PLA aircraft and vessels' recent repeated activities that impinge the safe flight and navigation of the aircraft and vessels of the U.S. forces and ally forces operating in international waters and airspace, raising the risk of a major incident or accident due to unprofessional behavior. DOD, 2022 CMPR, 107.
- Paul Haenle and Nathaniel Sher, "How Pelosi's Taiwan Visit Has Set a New Status Quo for U.S.-China Tensions," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace (August 17, 2022).
- 79. David Dollar, "U.S.-China Trade Relations in an Era of Great Power Competition," *China Economic Journal* 15, no. 3 (2022): 284. Different opinions are being discussed among experts regarding the direction of the U.S.-China economic relationship, ranging from complete decoupling to strengthening of cooperative relations. Maxwell Bessler, "Demystifying the Debate on U.S.-China Decoupling," CSIS (November 16, 2022). Some advocate "strategic recoupling," which argues that Washington should expand trade in sectors important to Beijing, such as agricultural products, so that China becomes reliant on the United States and the latter can have influence over the former's actions. Zack Cooper, "How to Tame China," *Washington Examiner*, November 11, 2021.
- Anshu Siripurapu and Noah Berman, "The Contentious U.S.-China Trade Relationship," *Backgrounder*, Council on Foreign Relations (December 2, 2022).
- 81. U.S. Department of Commerce, "Remarks by U.S. Secretary of Commerce Gina Raimondo on the U.S. Competitiveness and the China Challenge" (November

30, 2022).

- 1. Russia's goals for great power status have been interpreted in various ways. The following paper categorizes them into three main orientations: revanchist power; defensive power; and aggressive isolationist. Elias Götz and Camille-Renaud Merlen, "Russia and the Question of World Order," *European Politics and Society* 20, no. 2 (2019).
- Hedley Bull, The Anarchical Society: A Study of Order in World Politics (London: Macmillan, 1977).
- 3. Serhii Plokhy, Lost Kingdom: A History of Russian Nationalism from Ivan the Great to Vladimir Putin (London: Penguin Books, 2018), 318.
- 4. Ibid., 321.
- Vladimir Putin, "Annual Address to the Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation," President of Russia (April 25, 2005).
- 6. "Roshia no han riberaru 'neoyurashiashugi': Shizuoka kenritsudai Hama Yukiko junkyoju ni kiku" [Russia's Anti-Liberal "Neo-Eurasianism": Interview with Hama Yukiko, Associate Professor, University of Shizuoka], *Yomiuri Shimbun* (online), April 28, 2022; Hama Yukiko, *Yurashiashugi to wa nanika* [What is Eurasianism?] (Kaisei: Seibunsha, 2010).
- President of Russia, "The Foreign Policy Concept of the Russian Federation" (July 12, 2008).
- 8. Mikhail Zygar, *All the Kremlin's Men: Inside the Court of Vladimir Putin* (New York: PublicAffairs, 2016), chap. 5.
- 9. Ibid., chap. 6.
- Kurai Takashi, Sekai to Nihon wo mezame saseta Ukuraina no "kakugo" [Ukraine's "Resolve": An Awakening for the World and Japan] (Kyoto: PHP Institute, 2022), 106-114.
- Yamazoe Hiroshi, "Puchin seiken to dainijisekaitaisen" [The Putin Administration and the Second World War], *NIDS Commentary*, no. 132, National Institute for Defense Studies (NIDS) (August 4, 2020).
- 12. For example, see Kateryna Zarembo and Sergiy Solodkyy, "The Evolution of Russian Hybrid Warfare: Ukraine," Center for European Policy Analysis (CEPA), January 29, 2021.
- Andrey Kortunov, "Politika kak prodolzhenie voiny inymi sredstvami?" Rossiiskii Sovet po Mezhdunarodnym Delam, October 18, 2018.
- 14. Vladimir Putin, "On the Historical Unity of Russians and Ukrainians," President of Russia (July 12, 2021).
- 15. Prezident Rossii, *O Strategii natsional'noi bezopasnosti Rossiiskoi Federatsii*, Presidential Decree, no. 400 (July 2, 2021).
- "Agreement on Measures to Ensure the Security of the Russian Federation and Member States of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Russia (December 17, 2021).
- 17. Kurai, Sekai to Nihon wo mezame saseta Ukuraina no "kakugo", 84.
- 18. Manveen Rana, "Volodymyr Zelensky Survives Three Assassination Attempts in

Days," *Times*, March 3, 2022.

- Mykhaylo Zabrodskyi, Jack Watling, Oleksandr V Danylyuk, and Nick Reynolds, "Preliminary Lessons in Conventional Warfighting from Russia's Invasion of Ukraine: February-July 2022," Royal United Services Institute (November 30, 2022).
- 20. "Putin pod davleniem," Nezavisimaia Gazeta, September 18, 2022.
- 21. Saito Ryota, "The Sense of Distance between Central Asia and Russia Seen from the CIS Summit: The Background to the Rahmon Statement, and Putin's 'View of the Alliance'," International Information Network Analysis, Sasakawa Peace Foundation (December 13, 2022).
- 22. Prezident Rossii, O Strategii natsional noi bezopasnosti Rossiiskoi Federatsii.
- 23. Catherine Byaruhanga, "Russia-Ukraine Crisis: Lavrov Shows Diplomatic Clout in Africa," BBC, July 28, 2022.
- 24. After Turkey downed a Russian military aircraft during an operation in Syria in November 2015, the presidents of the two countries engaged in acrimonious verbal attacks. Nonetheless, after a settlement was reached in June 2016, Russia and Turkey, despite their opposing positions, have conducted dialogue and trade without attacking each other.
- 25. Ikeuchi Satoshi, "Roshia Ukuraina senso wo meguru Chuto shokoku no gaiko: 'shinbei churitsu' no tachiichi to 'takyoku sekai' no kikyu" [The Russia-Ukraine War and Middle Eastern Diplomacy: The Position of "Pro-U.S. Neutrality" and the Desire for a "Multipolar World"], in *Ukuraina senso to sekai no yukue* [War in Ukraine and Its Global Consequences], eds. Ikeuchi Satoshi et al. (Tokyo: Tokyo Daigaku Shuppankai, 2022).
- 26. Masuda Masayuki, Yamazoe Hiroshi, and Akimoto Shigeki, *China Security Report 2020: China Goes to Eurasia*, English edition (Tokyo: NIDS, 2019), 44-45.
- Marcin Kaczmarski, "Convergence or Divergence? Visions of World Order and the Russian-Chinese Relationship," *European Politics and Society* 20, no. 2 (2019): 218-221.

Chapter 4

- 1. Amitav Acharya, *Constructing a Security Community in Southeast Asia: ASEAN and the Problem of Regional Order* (London: Routledge, 2001), 52.
- 2. Ibid., 54.
- ASEAN, "1971 Zone of Peace, Freedom and Neutrality Declaration" (November 27, 1971).
- 4. Jürgen Haacke, ASEAN's Diplomatic and Security Culture: Origins, Development and Prospects (London: Routledge, 2003), 54-57.
- 5. Donald E. Weatherbee, *ASEAN's Half Century: A Political History of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations* (Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield, 2019), 38.
- 6. Michael Leifer, ASEAN and the Security of South-East Asia (London: Routledge, 1989), 4.
- 7. Acharya, Constructing a Security Community in Southeast Asia, 57.
- 8. ASEAN, "ASEAN Political-Security Community Blueprint" (June 2009), 2.
- 9. Ralf Emmers, "Unpacking ASEAN Neutrality: The Quest for Autonomy and

Impartiality in Southeast Asia," *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 40, no. 3 (2018): 361. 10. Ibid., 363.

- Alice Ba, "Between China and America: ASEAN's Great Power Dilemmas," in *China, the United States, and Southeast Asia: Contending Perspectives on Politics, Security, and Economics*, eds. Evelyn Goh and Sheldon W. Simon (London: Routledge, 2008), 109-112.
- 12. Evelyn Goh, "Introduction," in *Betwixt and Between: Southeast Asian Strategic Relations with the U.S. and China*, ed. Evelyn Goh (Singapore: Institute of Defence and Strategic Studies [IDSS], 2005), 1.
- 13. Ba, "Between China and America," 125.
- 14. The State of Southeast Asia: 2022 Survey Report (Singapore: ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, 2022), 20, 22.
- 15. Ibid., 31.
- 16. Ibid., 32.
- 17. Amitav Acharya, ASEAN and Regional Order: Revisiting Security Community in Southeast Asia (London: Routledge, 2021), 115-117.
- 18. Jakarta Post (online), April 29, 2018.
- Vibhanshu Shekhar, "Is Indonesia's 'Indo-Pacific Cooperation' Strategy a Weak Play?" *PacNet*, no. 47, Pacific Forum (July 16, 2018).
- 20. ASEAN, "Joint Communiqué of the 51st ASEAN Foreign Ministers' Meeting" (August 2, 2018), 23.
- Suzuki Sanae, "The Formulation Process of the ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific (AOIP)," *Research Reports*, Japan Institute of International Affairs (March 29, 2022).
- 22. AsiaOne (online), June 16, 2019.
- 23. Shoji Tomotaka, *Minamishinakai mondai no kozu: chuetsufunso kara takokukan tairitsu e* [Territorial Disputes in the South China Sea: Approaches of ASEAN, Vietnam, and the Philippines] (Nagoya: Nagoya Daigaku Shuppankai, 2022), 226.
- 24. ASEAN, "ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific" (June 23, 2019), 1-2.
- 25. Ibid., 3-5.
- 26. Ibid., 1.
- 27. Shoji, Minamishinakai mondai no kozu, 228.
- U.S. Mission to ASEAN, "Secretary Pompeo's Participation in ASEAN-United States Foreign Ministers' Meeting" (September 10, 2020).
- 29. This section is a substantially revised version of Shoji Tomotaka, "Southeast Asia and the United States under the Biden Administration: From Expectations to Bewilderment," International Information Network Analysis, Sasakawa Peace Foundation (November 1, 2022).
- The State of Southeast Asia: 2021 Survey Report (Singapore: ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, 2021), 39-40.
- Hoang Thi Ha and Ian Storey, "The Biden Administration and Southeast Asia: One Year in Review," *ISEAS Perspective*, ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute (February 11, 2022).
- 32. A trip to Thailand was also planned but was cancelled due to a worsening

pandemic.

- [U.S.] Department of Defense, "Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III Participates in Fullerton Lecture Series in Singapore" (July 27, 2021).
- 34. The State of Southeast Asia: 2022, 28.
- William Choong, "The Quad and the Indo-Pacific: Going Slow to Go Further," ISEAS Perspective, ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute (September 23, 2021).
- William Choong and Ian Storey, "Southeast Asian Responses to AUKUS: Arms Racing, Non-Proliferation and Regional Stability," *ISEAS Perspective*, ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute (October 14, 2021).
- 37. Today (online), December 3, 2021.
- 38. The White House, Indo-Pacific Strategy of the United States (February 2022), 9.
- Prashanth Parameswaran, "US in Southeast Asia: Striking a New Balance?" *RSIS Commentary*, no. 14, S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies (RSIS) (February 16, 2022).
- 40. The State of Southeast Asia: 2022, 38-39.
- The White House, "ASEAN-U.S. Special Summit 2022, Joint Vision Statement" (May 13, 2022).
- 42. Ibid.
- 43. Washington Post (online), May 13, 2022.
- 44. The White House, "ASEAN-U.S. Leaders' Statement on the Establishment of the ASEAN-U.S. Comprehensive Strategic Partnership" (November 12, 2022).
- 45. Foreign Minister Wang Yi held a bilateral meeting with the foreign minister of Laos during his visit to Myanmar to attend the Mekong-Lancang Cooperation Foreign Ministers' Meeting in July 2022. Wang also visited Timor-Leste as part of his Pacific island nation tour in June 2022.
- Sebastian Strangio, "Chinese Foreign Minister Begins 3-Nation Tour of Southeast Asia," *Diplomat*, September 10, 2021.
- 47. ASEAN, "Joint Statement of the ASEAN-China Special Summit to Commemorate the 30th Anniversary of ASEAN-China Dialogue Relations: Comprehensive Strategic Partnership for Peace, Security, Prosperity and Sustainable Development" (November 22, 2021).
- 48. ASEAN, "Statement of the Special ASEAN-China Foreign Ministers' Meeting on the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)" (February 20, 2020).
- Kaho Yu, "The Belt and Road Initiative in Southeast Asia after COVID-19: China's Energy and Infrastructure Investments in Myanmar," *ISEAS Perspective*, ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute (April 6, 2021).
- Wang Zheng, "Assessing the Belt and Road Initiative in Southeast Asia amid the COVID-19 Pandemic (2021-2022)," *ISEAS Perspective*, ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute (May 26, 2022).
- 51. The State of Southeast Asia: 2022, 20-23.
- 52. Khairulanwar Zaini, "Did China Eke out a Vaccine Diplomacy Victory in Southeast Asia?" *ISEAS Perspective*, ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute (August 1, 2022).
- 53. The State of Southeast Asia: 2022, 24-25.
- 54. USNI News, July 13, 2022.

- 55. Richard Javad Heydarian, "Taiwan Tensions Spilling over in the South China Sea," *Asia Times*, August 3, 3022.
- 56. Choong, "The Quad and the Indo-Pacific."
- 57. [Indonesia] Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Joint Press Release of the Foreign Ministries of the Kingdom of Cambodia, the Republic of Indonesia and the Kingdom of Thailand" (May 4, 2022). The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Thailand and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation of Cambodia also posted the same press release on their websites.
- 58. Jason Tower, "Ukraine Crisis Prompts China to Swing Behind Myanmar's Junta," United States Institute of Peace (April 13, 2022).
- 59. Associated Press, March 15, 2022.
- 60. Straits Times (online), February 26, 2022; Bloomberg, August 17, 2022.

- Adam C. Cobb, "Balancing Act: Australia's Strategic Relations with China and the United States," *Georgetown Journal of International Affairs* 8, no. 2 (Summer/ Fall 2007): 74.
- Satake Tomohiko, "Goshu kara mita beichu kankei: 'kofukuna jidai' no shuen" [U.S.-China Relations from Australia's Perspective: The End of a "Happy Era"], in *Afuta korona jidai no beichu kankei to sekai chitsujo* [U.S.-China Relations and the World Order after COVID-19], eds. Kawashima Shin and Mori Satoru (Tokyo: Tokyo Daigaku Shuppankai, 2020), 219-229.
- Department of Defence, Defending Australia in the Asia Pacific Century: Force 2030 (2009 Defence White Paper) (2009).
- See Satake Tomohiko, Nichigo no anzen hosho kyoryoku: "kyori no sensei" wo koete [Japan-Australia Security Cooperation: Beyond the "Tyranny of Distance"] (Tokyo: Keiso Shobo, 2022), Chapter 5.
- 5. Ibid., 147-148.
- 6. Natasha Kassam, "Lowy Institute Poll 2020," Lowy Institute (June 24, 2020).
- For the leading discussions, see Hugh White, "Power Shift: Australia's Future between Washington and Beijing," *Quarterly Essay*, no. 39 (August 2010); White, "Without America: Australia in the New Asia," *Quarterly Essay*, no. 68 (November 2017).
- Prime Minister of Australia, "Opening Remarks of the Quad Leaders' Meeting" (May 24, 2022).
- 9. Department of Defence, 2020 Defence Strategic Update (July 1, 2020).
- 10. Ibid., 14.
- 11. Ben Packham, "Defence Minister Peter Dutton Puts New Strike Force on Fast Track," *Australian*, April 5, 2022.
- 12. Greg Sheridan, "Richard Marles on the Attack in Revival of Australian Defence Force," *Australian*, July 25, 2022.
- Greg Sheridan, "Revealed: Defence Force Overhaul for Decade of Challenges," *Australian*, August 2, 2022.
- 14. Regarding this viewpoint, see, for example, Grant Wyeth, "Why Has Australia Shifted Back to the Quad?" *Diplomat*, November 16, 2017.

- Kevin Rudd, "The Convenient Rewriting of the History of the 'Quad'," Nikkei Asia, March 26, 2019.
- John Kerin, "Nelson Calms Beijing's Fears," *Australian Financial Review*, July 10, 2007.
- 17. David Wroe, "Australia Weighing Closer Democratic Ties in Region in Rebuff to China," Sydney Morning Herald, October 31, 2017; Penny Wong and Richard Marles, "Why Labor Believes the Quad is a Vital Complement to ASEAN," Australian Financial Review, March 16, 2018.
- For an Australian viewpoint on the Quad, see David Walton, "Australia and the Quad," *East Asian Policy* 14, no. 1 (January 2022): 39-55.
- 19. Australian Government Department of Industry, Science and Resources, *Australia's AI Action Plan* (June 2021).
- 20. Ibid., 17.
- 21. Husanjot Chahal, Ngor Luong, Sara Abdulla, and Margarita Konaev, "Quad AI: Assessing AI-related Collaboration between the United States, Australia, India, and Japan," *Issue Brief*, Center for Security and Emerging Technology (May 2022), 11.
- 22. Daniel Hurst, "Australia Spends \$500,000 to Strengthen Tech Ties with Quad Allies amid China Tension," *Guardian*, November 23, 2020.
- 23. "Nichibeigoin, reaasu renkei datsu Chugoku izon chotatsumo wo saikochiku" [Japan, United States, Australia, and India Cooperate on Rare Earths, Breaking Free from Dependence on China, Rebuilding Procurement Networks], *Nikkei* (online), March 21, 2021.
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. See Japan External Trade Organization, "Osutoraria ni okeru suiso sangyo ni kansuru chosa" [Survey on the Hydrogen Industry in Australia] (March 2021).
- 26. Susannah Patton, "The Uses and the Limits of the Quad," *Australian Financial Review*, May 27, 2022.
- 27. Satake Tomohiko, "Goshu no taichu seisaku to indotaiheiyo" [Australia's China Policy and the Indo-Pacific], in "Kyokoku" Chugoku to taiji suru Indotaiheiyo shokoku [Indo-Pacific Nations Facing China Aspiring to Be a "Great Country"], ed. Takenaka Harukata (Tokyo: Chikura Shobo, 2022), 176.
- Peter N. Varghese, "An India Economic Strategy to 2035: Navigating from Potential to Delivery" (April 27, 2018).
- 29. Trisha Ray, "A Quad 2.0 Agenda for Critical and Emerging Technologies," *Expert Speak*, Observer Research Foundation (September 24, 2021).
- 30. Satake Tomohiko, "AUKUS tanjo no haikei to kadai: Goshu no shiten" [Background and Challenges of AUKUS's Establishment: Australia's Perspective], International Information Network Analysis, Sasakawa Peace Foundation (September 28, 2021).
- Larisa Brown, "Like a Scene from Le Carré: How the Nuclear Submarine Pact Was No 10's Biggest Secret," *Times*, September 18, 2021.
- 32. Scott Morrison, "An Address by Prime Minister Scott Morrison," Lowy Institute (March 4, 2022).
- 33. Charbel Kadib, "Osborne Shipyard SSN Expansion Plan Unveiled," Defence

Connect (March 25, 2022).

- 34. Australian Government Defence, "Australia Welcomes Submarine Training Opportunity from UK" (September 1, 2022).
- 35. The White House, "Fact Sheet: Implementation of the Australia-United Kingdom-United States Partnership (AUKUS)" (April 5, 2022).
- 36. Ibid.
- Geoff Chambers, "Hi-tech Race to Combat Beijing," *Australian*, November 17, 2021.
- 38. Patrick Tucker, "Quantum Sensor Breakthrough Paves Way for GPS-Free Navigation," *Defense One*, November 2, 2021.
- "Mujinki no jidai (ge) 'AI ga kogeki' kihan-tsukuri kon'nan" [The Age of Drones (Part 3): Difficulties of Creating Norms on "AI Attacks"], *Nikkei* (online), June 22, 2022.
- 40. Yasmin Tadjdeh, "Special Report: U.S., Australia Increasing Tech Transfer to Take on China," *National Defense*, December 10, 2021.
- 41. Rhys McCormick et al., "National Technology and Industrial Base Integration: How to Overcome Barriers and Capitalize on Cooperation," Centre for Strategic and International Studies (March 2018), 2.
- 42. For example, see also Brendan Thomas-Noone, "Ebbing Opportunity: Australia and the US National Technology and Industrial Base," United States Studies Centre (November 25, 2019).
- 43. See Satake, "AUKUS tanjo no haikei to kadai."
- 44. Tory Shepherd, "Australia Almost No Chance to Buy Any Submarine from Current US Building Program, Experts Say," *Guardian*, July 20, 2022.
- 45. Jennifer Jackett, "Laying the Foundations for AUKUS: Strengthening Australia's High-tech Ecosystem in Support of Advanced Capabilities," United States Studies Centre (July 7, 2022).
- 46. Ibid.
- 47. For details, see Husanjot Chahal et al., "Quad AI."
- 48. "NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg," Lowy Institute (August 8, 2019).
- 49. Satake Tomohiko, "Ukuraina senso to Goshu: minshushugi versus. 'sensei no ko" [Ukraine War and Australia: Democracy versus. Arch of Autocracy], in Ukuraina senso no shogeki [The Impacts of the War in Ukraine], ed. Masuda Masayuki (Tokyo: Interbooks, 2022), 82.
- 50. Richard Maude and Dominique Fraser, "Chinese Diplomacy in Southeast Asia during the COVID-19 Pandemic," Asia Society Policy Institute (July 2022).
- The State of Southeast Asia: 2020 Survey Report (Singapore: ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, 2020), 33.
- 52. The State of Southeast Asia: 2022 Survey Report (Singapore: ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, 2022), 29.
- 53. Chris Barret, "'Deeply concerned': Indonesia Uneasy about Australian Nuclear Subs," *Sydney Morning Herald*, September 17, 2021.
- 54. Minister for Foreign Affairs, Senator the Hon Penny Wong, "Special Lecture to the International Institute for Strategic Studies - A Shared Future: Australia, ASEAN and Southeast Asia" (July 6, 2022). See also Emma Connors, "Inside

Penny Wong's Push to Win over South-East Asia," *Australian Financial Review*, July 1, 2022.

- 55. Stephen Dziedzic and Anne Barker, "Penny Wong and Wang Yi Meet on Sidelines of G20 in Bali, with Hopes of 'Stabilising' Australia-China Relationship," ABC News, July 8, 2022.
- Matthew Knott and David Crowe, "Xi Jinping Meets with Anthony Albanese, Ending Diplomatic Deep Freeze," *Sydney Morning Herald*, November 15, 2022.
- 57. Australian Government, Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, "Transcript of the Prime Minister, the Hon PJ Keating MP Speech, Campaign Launch for the Hon Mary Crawford MP, Windaroo Country Club, Beenleigh, Queensland" (December 11, 1995).
- 58. Australian Government, "Australia in the Asian Century: White Paper" White Paper (October 2012).

Chapter 6

- 1. The geographic scope of South Asia in this chapter includes the eight member states of the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC): India, Pakistan, Bangladesh, Sri Lanka, the Maldives, Nepal, Bhutan, and Afghanistan.
- USIP Senior Study Group, "China's Influence on Conflict Dynamics in South Asia," United States Institute of Peace (USIP) (December 2020), 6.
- 3. Jeff M. Smith, "South Asia: A New Strategy," Heritage Foundation (August 29, 2022), 9.
- 4. USIP Senior Study Group, "China's Influence on Conflict Dynamics in South Asia," 16.
- Robert D. Blackwill and Ashley J. Tellis, "The India Dividend: New Delhi Remains Washington's Best Hope in Asia," *Foreign Affairs* 98, no. 5 (September/October 2019): 175.
- 6. [U.S.] Department of Defense, Sustaining U.S. Global Leadership: Priorities for 21st Century Defense (2012), 2.
- 7. K.P. Narayana Kumar, "US Report Sounds Alert over Chinese Port Companies," *Business Standard*, October 3, 2006.
- Ashlyn Anderson and Alyssa Ayres, "Economics of Influence: China and India in South Asia," Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) (August 3, 2015).
- 9. Sanjeev Kumar, "China's South Asia Policy in the 'New Era'," India Quarterly 75, no. 2 (2019): 139; Andrew Small, The China-Pakistan Axis: Asia's New Geopolitics, paperback edition (London: Hurst & Company, 2020), 74-76. In fact, the ETIM has been closely aligned with Al-Qaeda and the Taliban. See Bill Roggio and Caleb Weiss, "Turkistan Islamic Party Highlights Joint Raids with the Afghan Taliban," Long War Journal, March 12, 2018.
- Eryan Ramadhani, "China in the Indian Ocean Region: The Confined 'Far-Seas Operations'," *India Quarterly* 71, no. 2 (June 2015): 153-154.
- 11. You Ji, "The Indian Ocean: A Grand Sino-Indian Game of 'Go'," in *India and China at Sea: Competition for Naval Dominance in the Indian Ocean*, ed. David Brewster (New Delhi: Oxford University Press, 2018), 91, 98-100.
- 12. Chris Ogden, "The Double-edged Sword: Reviewing India-China Relations,"

India Quarterly 78, no. 2 (2022): 216.

- Alan Bloomfield, "The India-China Bilateral Relationship: A 'Serious and Enduring Rivalry'," *Journal of the Indian Ocean Region* 17, no. 1 (2021): 12-13.
- Christian Wagner and Siddharth Tripathi, "India's Response to the Chinese Belt and Road Initiative," SWP Comment (January 2018), 2.
- Vijay Gokhale, "The Road from Galwan: The Future of India-China Relations," Carnegie India (March 2021), 17.
- Shivshankar Menon, "India's 70-Year Pursuit of Strategic Autonomy," Institute of China Studies (October 7, 2017), 1.
- 17. Zachary Constantino, "The India-Pakistan Rivalry in Afghanistan," USIP (January 2020), 4-6.
- 18. LAC transgressions by the PLA troops were reportedly rare in the 1990s. See Ketian Zhang, "Explaining Chinese Military Coercion in Sino-Indian Border Disputes," *Journal of Contemporary China* (2022): 7-8. In 2006, China reasserted its territorial claims for the eastern border region after a long hiatus.
- For example, see Michael Safi and Hannah Ellis-Petersen, "India Says 20 Soldiers Killed on Disputed Himalayan Border with China," *Guardian*, June 17, 2020.
- 20. Ashley J. Tellis, "Hustling in the Himalayas: The Sino-Indian Border Confrontation," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace (June 4, 2020).
- Sudha Ramachandran, "The Long Shadow of the 1962 War and the China-India Border Dispute," *China Brief* 22, no. 21 (November 18, 2022): 24.
- 22. Paul Haenle et al., "Renewed Clashes on the China-India Border," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace (December 30, 2022).
- Sameer P. Lalwani, Daniel Markey, and Vikram J. Singh, "Another Clash on the India-China Border Underscores Risks of Militarization," USIP (December 20, 2022).
- 24. C. Raja Mohan, "Network Is the Key," Indian Express, May 9, 2017.
- 25. "Xi Signs Huge Loans for Bangladesh," Shanghai Daily, October 15, 2016.
- Anjana Pasricha, "Chinese Ship Docks in Sri Lanka, Causing Diplomatic Tensions," Voice of America, August 16, 2022.
- 27. "India-Nepal Sign Four Pacts to Expand Cooperation, Vow to Strengthen Bilateral Ties," *Print*, April 2, 2022.
- 28. Tanvi Madan, "Dancing with the Dragon? Deciphering India's 'China Reset'," War on the Rocks, April 26, 2018.
- 29. Gokhale, "The Road from Galwan," 1.
- Vijay Gokhale, "A Historical Evaluation of China's India Policy: Lessons for India-China Relations," Carnegie India (December 2022), 3, 23.
- Arzan Tarapore, "The Crisis after the Crisis: How Ladakh Will Shape India's Competition with China," Lowy Institute (May 2021), 12-14.
- Robert D. Blackwill, "The Future of US-India Relations," RAND Corporation (May 6, 2009).
- 33. According to Ashley Tellis, a key figure in arranging U.S.-India rapprochement in this period, Washington's intention in building relations with Delhi at the time was "to shape the Asian environment in a way that suits" U.S. interests through its partnership with India, a rising power with which the U.S. shares common values.

U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Committee on International Relations, The U.S.-India "Global Partnership": How Significant for American Interests?; Hearing before the Committee on International Relations, 109th Cong., 1st sess., 2005, 48.

- Harsh V. Pant, "The India-US-China Triangle from New Delhi: Overcoming the 'Hesitations of History'," *India Review* 18, no. 4 (2019): 398-399.
- Anil Ahuja, "Dynamics of India-US Defence Relations: Looking Beyond Ukraine," Delhi Policy Group (May 24, 2022).
- 36. Tanvi Madan, "Major Power Rivalry in South Asia," CFR (October 2021), 23.
- Sameer Lalwani et al., "Toward a Mature Defense Partnership: Insights from a U.S.-India Strategic Dialogue," Stimson Center (November 16, 2021), 9-10, 15.
- Joshua T. White, "After the Foundational Agreements: An Agenda for US-India Defense and Security Cooperation," Brookings Institution (January 2021), 9.
- 39. For more on the DFC's involvement in South Asia, see the database of the DFC's active projects, https://www.dfc.gov/what-we-do/active-projects. MCC is only active in Nepal in South Asia.
- 40. Marwaan Macan-Markar, "India on Board with US-Maldives Alliance to Counter China," *Nikkei Asia*, September 27, 2020.
- 41. Lalwani et al., "Toward a Mature Defense Partnership," 12.
- 42. The June 2019 U.S. Indo-Pacific Strategy Report mentions strengthening of cooperation with Sri Lanka, the Maldives, Bangladesh, and Nepal. [U.S.] Department of Defense, *Indo-Pacific Strategy Report: Preparedness, Partnerships, and Promoting a Networked Region* (June 1, 2019), 21.
- 43. Marwaan Macan-Markar, "US-Sri Lanka Military Negotiations Hit a Roadblock," *Nikkei Asia*, August 11, 2019.
- 44. "Sri Lankan Government Decides Not to Sign MCC Agreement," *Colombo Page*, February 28, 2020.
- 45. Biswas Baral, "Nepal Ratified the MCC Compact. What Now?" *Diplomat*, March 14, 2022.
- 46. A.Z.M. Anas, "Bangladesh in Talks with US to Buy Apaches and Missiles," *Nikkei Asia*, October 29, 2019; "No Defence Procurement from US Now; Signing GSOMIA to Take Time: FS," United News of Bangladesh, April 12, 2022.
- 47. USIP Senior Study Group, "China's Influence on Conflict Dynamics in South Asia," 8.
- 48. Tarushi Aswani, "How India's Tilted Foreign Policy Paved China's Road to South Asia," LSE South Asia Centre (September 20, 2021).
- 49. Nilanthi Samaranayake, "China's Engagement with Smaller South Asian Countries," USIP (April 2019), 4, 15-17.
- 50. Anbarasan Ethirajan, "Sri Lanka Crisis: Is India Gaining over China in Island Nation?" BBC, July 20, 2022; Ayaz Gul, "Pakistan Army Chief Reportedly Seeking US Help in Securing Crucial IMF Loan," Voice of America, July 30, 2022.
- 51. Harsh V. Pant and Aditya Gowdara Shivamurthy, "As India and China Compete, Smaller States Are Cashing In," *Foreign Policy*, January 24, 2022.
- 52. "As Largest and Oldest Democracies India, US Are Natural Partners: PM Modi," *Print*, April 11, 2022.
- 53. Kanishka Singh, "U.S. Monitoring Rise in Rights Abuses in India, Blinken Says,"

Reuters, August 12, 2022.

- 54. "U.S. Bans Sri Lankan Army Chief from Entry, Citing Civil War Abuses," Reuters, February 14, 2020.
- 55. Shafi Md Mostofa, "US Human Rights Report Raps Bangladesh on the Knuckles," *Diplomat*, April 18, 2022.
- 56. Constantino Xavier, "India's 'Like-Minded' Partnerships to Counter China in South Asia," Center for the Advanced Study of India (September 11, 2017).
- 57. Deepa M. Ollapally, "India Goes Its Own Way on Global Geopolitics," *East Asia Forum*, September 22, 2022.
- 58. "US Sees India as Its Indispensable Partner: White House," *Times of India*, August 25, 2022.
- 59. Zia ur Rehman, "Security Concerns Bring China Closer to Taliban," Voice of America, August 11, 2022; Zia ur Rehman, "Al-Qaida Allied Rebels Back Taliban Advance in Afghanistan," *Nikkei Asia*, August 11, 2021. In particular, the Haqqani network, which is part of the Taliban and engaged in intense terrorism against U.S. forces in Afghanistan, is close to Al-Qaeda. There are close ties between the Taliban and the TTP as well. Thomas Joscelyn, "U.N. Report Cites New Intelligence on Haqqanis' Close Ties to Al Qaeda," *Long War Journal*, June 7, 2021; "Pakistani Army Warns of Blowback in Crackdown on Afghan Taliban," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, July 2, 2021.
- 60. Tushar Ranjan Mohanty, "Balochistan: The Chinese Chequered," South Asia Intelligence Review 15, no. 51 (June 19, 2017).
- 61. Andrew Small, "China, the United States, and the Question of Afghanistan," testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission Hearing (March 18, 2015), 6-7; Dan Feldman, "Successes and Challenges in Afghanistan and Pakistan," U.S. Embassy in Afghanistan (August 2015). The joint U.S.-China training program for Afghan diplomats and the U.S.-China-Afghanistan trilateral dialogue conducted at the time were unique U.S.-China joint efforts that could not be seen in any other third-party countries.
- 62. Small, The China-Pakistan Axis, 151-155.
- 63. Vanda Felbab-Brown, "A Bri(dge) Too Far: The Unfulfilled Promise and Limitations of China's Involvement in Afghanistan," Brookings Institution (June 2020), 5-7.
- 64. Kate Bateman, "A Year After the Taliban Takeover: What's Next for the U.S. in Afghanistan?" USIP (August 11, 2022).
- 65. Although China does not place as much emphasis on women's rights as the United States, there is an overlap in the terrorist groups that the United States and China see as threats, and Beijing has also seen the establishment of a government that includes a broad range of ethnic groups as essential from the perspective of the stability of Afghanistan. Vanda Felbab-Brown, "China's and India's Realpolitik Relations with the Taliban Regime," *China-India Brief*, no. 210 (August 24-September 13, 2022): 5; Raffaello Pantucci and Ajmal Waziri, "China Wants Its Investments in Afghanistan to Be Safer than in Pakistan," *Foreign Policy*, May 3, 2022.
- 66. "China Is Our Most Important Partner, Say Taliban," Mint, September 3, 2021.
- 67. Zhang Han, "China Exempts Import Tariffs, Resumes Issuing Visas for Afghan

Citizens," Global Times, July 29, 2022.

- 68. United Nations Security Council (UNSC), Letter Dated 25 May 2022 from the Chair of the Security Council Committee Established Pursuant to Resolution 1988 (2011) Addressed to the President of the Security Council, S/2022/419 (May 26, 2022), 20-21.
- 69. Reid Standish, "A Year after Taliban Takeover, What Are China's Plans for Afghanistan?" *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, August 15, 2022. A different Chinese company was awarded a contract for this project in the past, which was subsequently halted. Catherine Putz, "Taliban Settle Oil Deal with Chinese Company," *Diplomat*, January 6, 2023.
- 70. This is not to say that there were no such statements before the fall of Kabul. For example, see [China] Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Remarks on Deadly Serial Attacks in Afghanistan" (May 9, 2021).
- 71. [China] Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference on August 17, 2021" (August 17, 2021); Liu Xin and Liu Caiyu, "US Leaves Chaos, Destruction in Afghanistan," *Global Times*, August 31, 2021; [China] Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Wang Yi Talks about China's Policy toward Afghanistan" (October 27, 2021); [China] Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on August 30, 2022" (August 30, 2022).
- 72. [China] Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Wang Yi Talks about China's Policy toward Afghanistan" (October 27, 2021).
- 73. The U.S. Defense Department's China Military Power Report also notes that Beijing is spreading such propaganda. [U.S.] Department of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2022: Annual Report to Congress* (November 29, 2022), 14.
- 74. In September 2022, Russia expressed its recognition that the United States was no longer a member. "Kabulov Says US 'No Longer Included in Extended Troika'," Ariana News, September 18, 2022.
- 75. Washington and Delhi have held talks on Afghanistan. "US Envoy Lauds India's Generous Humanitarian Support to Afghans," *Asian News International*, December 6, 2022.
- Sumit Ganguly and M. Chris Mason, An Unnatural Partnership? (Carlisle: U.S. Army War College Press, 2019), 26-28.
- 77. "Blinken Defends Pakistan Arms Sales against Indian Criticism," *Dawn*, September 28, 2022.
- "Democracy Requires Time': An Interview with US Consul General in Lahore, Zachary Harkenrider," *Daily Pakistan*, June 25, 2016.
- 79. "Donald Trump Cuts Pakistan's Security Aid: US Has Already Slashed Funds by 62% in 5 Years as US Sees Red over 'Safe Terror Havens'," *First Post*, January 5, 2018.
- For example, see Zamir Akram, "The 'Indo-Pacific' and Pakistan," *Express Tribune*, June 12, 2018.
- 81. Andrew Small, "Returning to the Shadows: China, Pakistan, and the Fate of CPEC," German Marshall Fund (September 2020), 50.
- 82. Wajahat S. Khan, "Pakistan's Top Gun Seeks U.S.-China Balance Before

Retirement," Nikkei Asia, October 25, 2022.

- 83. "Pakistan Wants Broad-based Partnership with US, Blinken Told," *Dawn*, May 17, 2021; Fahad Chaudhry, "Pakistan Wants Broad, Long-term and Stable Relations with US, Qureshi Tells Visiting American Official," *Dawn*, October 8, 2021.
- Umair Jamal, "Pakistan and the US Join Hands Against the Pakistani Taliban," *Diplomat*, December 29, 2022.
- 85. Although there is no confirmed information, many believe that there was Pakistani cooperation, at least in a tacit manner, in the U.S. operation that killed Al-Qaeda leader al-Zawahiri in Kabul in July 2022. For instance, see Umair Jamal, "Did Pakistan Help the US Take Out al-Zawahiri?" *Diplomat*, August 3, 2022.
- 86. Small, "Returning to the Shadows," 50. This was recently demonstrated by China's expression of displeasure with the United States urging Pakistan to restructure its CPEC-related debt at a U.S.-Pakistan Foreign Ministers' Meeting. Muhammad Saleh Zaafir, "China Asks US Not to Meddle in Pak-China Cooperation," *News*, October 2, 2022.
- 87. "US-Pakistan Relationship Has Not Served Either of Two: Jaishankar," *Indian Express*, September 27, 2022.

- Hedley Bull, The Anarchical Society: A Study of Order in World Politics (London: Macmillan, 1977), 8.
- 2. Henry Kissinger, World Order (New York: Penguin Press, 2014), 88.
- David A. Lake, "Regional Hierarchy: Authority and Local International Order," *Review of International Studies* 35, Special issue (2009): 36.
- 4. Luis Simón, "Subject and Object: Europe and the Emerging Great-power Competition," *Expert Comment*, Elcano Royal Institute (May 30, 2019). For an updated version of this, see also Luis Simón, "Subject and Object: Europe in Sino-American Competition," *Policy Brief*, no. 2021/42, Robert Schuman Centre, European University Institute (September 2021).
- The following discussion is a typical example: Timothy Garton Ash, *Free World:* Why a Crisis of the West Reveals the Opportunity of Our Time (London: Penguin Books, 2005).
- Richard Sakwa, "The Death of Europe? Continental Fates after Ukraine," International Affairs 91, no. 3 (May 2015): 553-579.
- Regarding Central and Eastern Europe and Atlanticism, see the following discussion: Ronald D. Asmus and Alexandr Vondra, "The Origins of Atlanticism in Central and Eastern Europe," *Cambridge Review of International Affairs* 18, no. 2 (2005): 203-216.
- See, for example, Osvaldo Croci, "Not a Zero-Sum Game: Atlanticism and Europeanism in Italian Foreign Policy," *International Spectator* 43, no. 4 (2008): 137-155.
- 9. Ivo H. Daalder, "The End of Atlanticism," Survival 45, no. 2 (Summer 2003): 147-166.
- Richard Sakwa, "Sad Delusions: The Decline and Rise of Greater Europe," Journal of Eurasian Studies 12, no. 1 (2021): 5-18.
- 11. Ivo H. Daalder and Andy Morimoto, "The Return of Atlanticism," Horizons, no.

5 (Autumn 2015): 50-59.

- 12. For the latest EDI, see [U.S.] Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), *European Deterrence Initiative: Department of Defense Budget Fiscal Year (FY) 2023* (April 2022).
- [U.K.] Ministry of Defence, "Joint Expeditionary Force (JEF): Policy Direction" (July 12, 2021).
- 14. See the following commentary on this point: Julina Mintel and Nicolai von Ondarza, "The Bilateralisation of British Foreign Policy: Status and Consequences for Germany and the EU after One Year of Brexit," SWP Comment, no. 14, Stiftung Wissenchaft und Politik (SWP), German Institute for International and Security Affairs (February 2022).
- 15. NATO, "Partnership Interoperability Initiative" (February 22, 2022).
- 16. For more on the process of formulating NATO's new military strategy, see Gjert Lage Dyndal and Paal Hilde, "Strategic Thinking in NATO and the New 'Military Strategy' of 2019," in *Military Strategy in the 21st Century: The Challenge for NATO*, eds. Janne Haaland Matlary and Rob Johnson (London: Hurst Publishers, 2021), 383-413.
- NATO, "Opening Remarks by Air Chief Marshal Sir Stuart Peach, Chairman of the NATO Military Committee at the Military Committee Conference in Slovenia" (September 14, 2019).
- 18. For a description of the Minsk Agreements, see the following discussion: Goroku Tsuyoshi, "Chokika suru Ukuraina kiki to beio no taio" [The United States, Europe and the Ukraine Crisis: European Security at a Crossroads], *Kokusai* Anzenhosho 48, no. 3 (December 2020): 32-50.
- On this point, see Mikhail Nosov, "Russia and European Union: Five Years after Crimea," *Rivista di Studi Politici Internazionali* 86, no. 3 (July-September 2019): 405-412.
- 20. See the following discussions on European perceptions of Russia during this period: Adam Balcer and Piotr Buras, "An Unpredictable Russia: the Impact on Poland," *Commentary*, European Council on Foreign Relations (ECFR) (July 15, 2016); Higashino Atsuko, "Oshu kokusai chitsujo ni okeru chu too shokoku: chiikinai no dainamizumu to gaibu akuta to no sogosayo" [Central and Eastern European Countries (CEECs) in the International Order in Europe: Interactions between Intra-Regional Dynamism and External Actors], *Kokusai Anzenhosho* 48, no. 3 (December 2020): 69-86.
- Patricia Daehnhardt and Vladimir Handl, "Germany's Eastern Challenge and the Russia-Ukraine Crisis: A New Ostpolitik in the Making?" *German Politics* 27, no. 4 (October 2018): 445-459.
- 22. Cited in Sakwa, "The Death of Europe?" 561.
- 23. Pernille Rieker, *French Foreign Policy in a Changing World: Practising Grandeur* (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2017).
- French Embassy in London, "Ambassadors' Conference: Speech by M. Emmanuel Macron, President of the Republic" (August 27, 2019).
- 25. The following discussion provides more detail on this point: Ichikawa Akira, "Oshu enerugi domei no seiji katei: nisen juyonen kugatsu kara junigatsu" [The

Political Process of the European Energy Union: September to December 2014], *Sanken Ronshu*, no. 45 (March 2018): 57-68.

- 26. The following discussion provides more detail on this point: Hayashi Daisuke, "Oshu no Chugoku ninshiki to taichuseisaku wo meguru kessoku to bundan: kihan to rieki no ma ni yureugoku EU" [Solidarity and Divisions of European Perceptions of China and External Policy toward China: The EU at a Crossroads between Norms and Interests], in *Chugoku no taigaiseisaku to shogaikoku no taichu seisaku* [China's Foreign Policy and Other Powers' China Policies] (Tokyo: Japan Institute of International Affairs, March 2020).
- 27. European Commission, EU-China: A Strategic Outlook (March 12, 2019).
- 28. European Commission, "EU Refers China to the WTO following Its Trade Restrictions on Lithuania" (January 27, 2022).
- 29. European Commission, *The EU Strategy for Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific* (September 16, 2019).
- European Commission, "EU-US Launch Trade and Technology Council to Lead Values-based Global Digital Transformation" (June 15, 2021).
- 31. NATO, "London Declaration" (December 4, 2019), para. 6.
- 32. NATO, "Brussels Summit Communiqué" (June 14, 2021), para. 3, 55-56.
- 33. For a summary of European reactions to AUKUS, see Niklas Swanström and Jagannath Panda eds., AUKUS: Resetting European Thinking on the Indo-Pacific? (Stockholm: Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2021).
- European External Action Service (EEAS), Shared Vision, Common Action: A Stronger Europe; A Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy (June 2016).
- 35. Nathalie Tocci, "Interview with Nathalie Tocci on the Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy," *International Spectator* 51, no. 3 (2016): 3.
- 36. Ibid.
- European Commission, "European Commission Welcomes First Operational Steps towards a European Defence Union" (December 2017).
- On EI2, see Claire Mills, "The European Intervention Initiative (EII/EI2)," Briefing Paper, no. 8432, House of Commons Library (September 23, 2019).
- Emmanuel Macron, "Initiative for Europe: Speech by M. Emmanuel Macron, President of the French Republic" (September 26, 2017).
- European Commission, "Speech by Commissioner Phil Hogan at Launch of Public Consultation for EU Trade Policy Review: Hosted by EUI Florence" (June 16, 2020).
- 41. On the process of strategic autonomy's development into strategic sovereignty, see Daniel Fiott ed., "European Sovereignty: Strategy and Interdependence," *Chaillot Paper*, no. 169, European Union Institute for Security Studies (July 2021).
- 42. This view is expressed, for example, in Susan Stewart, "Macron's Russia Policy: Already a Failure?" in *France's Foreign and Security Policy under President Macron: The Consequences for Franco-German Cooperation*, ed. Ronja Kempin (Berlin: SWP, 2021).
- 43. Céline Marangé and Susan Stewart, "French and German Approaches to Russia:

Convergence Yes, EU Compatibility No," *Research Paper*, Chatham House (November 2021).

- 44. NATO, "NATO 2022 Strategic Concept" (June 2022), para. 6, 8.
- 45. NATO, "NATO's Forward Presence" (June 2022).
- 46. NATO, "New NATO Force Model" (June 29, 2022).
- 47. On NATO's rapid-response readiness after the Madrid Summit, see Tsuruoka Michito, "NATO senryaku gainen wo yomu" [Reading the NATO Strategic Concept] (Part 2), Foresight (July 21, 2022).
- 48. For the general framework of NATO's defense planning, see NATO, "AJP-5: Allied Joint Doctrine for the Planning of Operations," Allied Joint Publication 5, Edition A, Version 2, published with UK national elements, by the United Kingdom Ministry of Defence, May 2019.
- For the basic mission of the NRF and its readiness posture in 2022, see NATO, "NATO Response Force (NRF) 2022" (March 2022).
- 50. BBC, June 4, 2022.
- 51. Radek Sikorski (@radeksikorski), "I wonder if France and Germany realise how much credibility they are losing in Central Europe with their policy on Ukraine," Twitter, June 16, 2022, 12:12 a.m.
- 52. French Presidency of the Council of the European Union, "Speech by Emmanuel Macron at the Closing Ceremony of the Conference on the Future of Europe" (May 10, 2022).
- 53. NATO, "NATO 2022 Strategic Concept," para. 13.
- 54. Cited in Financial Times, October 18, 2021.
- 55. European Council, "The Versailles Declaration" (March 10 and 11, 2022).
- EEAS, "EU-China Summit: Speech by High Representative/Vice-President Josep Borrell at the EP Plenary" (April 6, 2022).
- 57. EEAS, A Strategic Compass for a Stronger EU Security and Defence in the Next Decade (March 21, 2022).
- 58. For the identification of main areas of NATO-EU cooperation, see Giovanna de Maio, "Opportunities to Deepen NATO-EU Cooperation," Brookings Institution (December 2021). For more on NATO-EU cooperation in general, see the following report: Council of the EU, "EU-NATO Cooperation: Seventh Progress Report" (June 20, 2022).
- On January 10, 2023, NATO and the EU issued their third joint declaration. For details, see European Council, "Joint Declaration on EU-NATO Cooperation" (January 10, 2023).
- Ivan Krastev and Mark Leonard, "Peace versus Justice: The Coming European Split over the War in Ukraine," *Policy Brief*, ECFR (June 15, 2022).
- 61. European Commission, "REPowerEU Plan" (May 18, 2022).
- Hasumi Yu, "The Trap of Escaping Dependence on Russia: Europe and Russia's Dependence on China," *Research Reports*, Japan Institute of International Affairs (September 12, 2022).
- 63. Nicolai von Ondarza and Marco Overhaus, "Rethinking Strategic Sovereignty Narratives and Priorities for Europe after Russia's Attack on Ukraine," *SWP Comment*, no. 31, SWP (April 2022).